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Background 

The Illinois Constitution in Article XI sets out 
as state public policy the recognition of 
responsibility to "provide and maintain a 
healthful environment for the benefit of this and 
future generations" and calls for the General 
Assembly to provide the laws for implementation 
and reinforcement of this public policy. 

With the creation of the Illinois Environmental 
Protection Agency in 1970, environmental 
protection became a state mandate. The Agency 
(IEPA) was designated the regulatory enforcement 
arm of a triumvirate which also included the 
Illinois Pollution Control Board (Board) as the 
quasi-judicial-legislative entity and the 
Institute for Natural Resources as the research 
Agency. 

Over the last 17 years, amendments to the 
Environmental Protection Act have refined the 
state's environmental protection mechanism, though 
not altering the Act's basic identity as an 
integrated comprehensive environmental law 
concerned with water, air, noise and land 
pollution, and the protection of drinking water. 
Lately, regulation of auto emissions in some parts 
of the state has been added to its 
responsibilities. 

Another change has seen the Institute for Natural 
Resources become the Department of Energy and 
Natural Resources (ENR), with expanded research 
responsibilities. 
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The present document is the second in response to 
Public Law 83-1444, adopted in 1983 and effective 
Sept. 14, 1984. It requires the IEPA to provide an 
annual accounting of all notices the Agency issued 
under its statutory authority in the previous year 
which in any manner involved hazardous wastes or 
mate,ri1';\ls. 

The authority cited in 83-1444, however, deals only 
with issues to be taken before the Pollution 
Control Board by the Office of the Attorney 
General. This oourse is only one of several 
enforcement options available to the Agency, which 
can also make enforcement referrals to the USEPA 
or to local state's attorneys. 

Based on speoific oase evaluations, the Agency and 
the Attorney General ~6 its designated legal 
representative select the most appropriate 
judicial or quasi-judicial response. 

There are advantages and disadvantages to each. 

While the Attorney General is the designated 
lawyer to bring enforcement actions in state or 
federal courts or before the Board, that Office 
reserves the right to make the final decision on 
whether or not to proceed in a specific case which 
has been referred by IEPA. As a result, some cases 
never advance beyond the Attorney General's 
Office, and in those cases where action is carried 
forward, the process is often still a long-drawn 
and deliberate one. 

In those cases where the Attorney General elects 
not to proceed, motivation virtually disappears 
for a violator to negotiate a voluntary compliance 
agreement. 

In some instances, IEPA refers enforcement actions 
to the USEPA, but in those instances the Agency 
relinquishes control over any settlements reached, 
and any benefits from assessed penalties revert to 
the federal government. 
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A third enforcement avenue is available through 
the 102 States" Attorneys in Illinois, who may 
bring action in the Circuit Courts of their own 
counties. One advantage in this course is that 
county officials are often alreadY acquainted with 
environmental problems of concern in their own 
jurisdictions, and may be free to devote more time 
to the cases, spurred by an actively involved 
citizenry eager for steady, consistent and visible 
progress toward resolution of a clearly perceived 
10Ce\1 problem. 

() ver.v:.i.e..w. 

In compiling this report, the IEPA believes the 
legislative directive would be most reasonably 
served by using the State's fiscal year as the 
time frame for these reports. Accordingly, the 
Agency has here included data from fiscal year 
1986 (July 1, 1985 to June 30, 1986). For purposes 
of comparison, figures from the 1985 fiscal year 
(July 1, 1984 to June 30, 1985) have also been 
included and, where available, some figures for 
the 1987 fiscal year. 

Notifications dealt with here are those required 
by the Pollution Control Board's regulatory rule 
which provides that enforcement actions must be 
commenced with service of a notice and formal 
complaint (35 Ill. Adm. Code 103.122 [a]) and 
notification to respondents that they may be 
required to attend a hearing at a date to be set 
by the Board (103.122 [b]). 

To further an understanding of the state's 
enforcement of hazardous waste laws, the Agency 
has prepared two lists which trace enforcement 
activity in this area . 

The first isolates the statutorily mandated 
information on Section 31 (a) notices involving 
hazardous waste or materials in any manner, as 
required by the General Assembly in PA 83-1444 
( Appf.md ix I). 
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The second incorporates this data but expands the 
scope to include all enforcement activity 
involving hazardous materials or wastes (Appendix 
II), This comprehensive listing shows that in the 
period in question, a total of 852 inspections 
were made which determined that a violation had 
occurred. Of these, 726 were resolved and 126 are 
still pending, with the resolved cases concluded 
within an average of 112 days fr~rn the violation's 
discovery. 

After May 1982, the IEPA had interim federal 
authorization to operate the state's hazardous 
waste program in lieu of the federal program for 
Phase I waste generators, transporters, treatment, 
storage and disposal facilities for a limited 
range of activities such as financial assurance, 
record keeping and groundwater monitoring. 

In early 1986, Illinois received final federal 
authorization to administer a hazardous waste 
management program under RCRA, givlng IEPA primary 
permit and enforcement authority to regulate 
hazardous waste generators, transporters, and 
treatment, storage and disposal sites. subject to 
limitations imposed by the Hazardous and Solid 
Waste Amendments of 1984. 

This authorization means regulated facilities will 
no longer be obligated to obtain both State 
environmental permits from IEPA and RCRA permits 
from USEPA to operate legally. Instead, IEPA is 
now authorized to approve or deny RCRA permits 
pursuant to Pollution Control Board waste disposal 
regulations. 

The USEPA, however, retains an active oversight 
role in this format, reviewing reports prepared by 
the Agency's Land Division on facility compliance 
in the state. This review, supplemented by field 
audits, forms the basis for USEPA's evaluation of 
IEPA's enforcement performance of the hazardous 
waste laws. 
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This federal evaluation also provides the 
groundwork for state/federal enforcement 
agreements which are pivotal prerequisites in the 
federal grant process. (The most recent federal 
evaluation of the RCRA program is attached as 
Appendix III.) 

A.r,e.,a.6.", .. Qf .. En fQrce"m,e. n t,,, .. ..lle..6.PQn 6.i,b.ll,1t.i.e.,a 

Within each division, a staff of technically and 
professionally qualified individuals based in 
regional offices are directly or indirectly 
involved with the implementation of the Agency's 
enforcement strategies. 

These technical staff members are located in 
offices in each of the Agency's seven regions, 
which also have responsibility for inspecting 
facilities within the region. They are located at 
Rockford (Region I). Maywood, (Region II), Peoria 
(Region III), Champaign (Region IV), Springfield 
(Region V), Collinsville (Region VI) and Marion 
(Region VII). 

Regional boundaries are displayed in Appendix IV. 

Once collected by divisional field staff members, 
field samples are analyzed by the Division of 
Laboratories which operates analytical facilities 
in Chicago, Champaign and Springfield where data 
is generated on the chemical, physical and 
biological nature of various substances. 

Organic analyses are performed at the Springfield 
laboratory, which can test for pesticides, PCBs, 
PPBs, volatile chlorinated compounds. organic 
solvents, NESHAP compounds, priority pollutants. 
oil identification and specifically requested 
organic analyses. 

Bacteriological and inorganic analyses are 
performed in the Chicago and Champaign 
laboratories, with all EP Toxicity tests performed 
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in Chicago and either the Chicago or Champaign 
laboratory facility doing "total digest approach" 
tests to determine total metal content in any 
solids. 

Laboratory results of sample tests are used in 
evaluating permit application information, 
facility compliance, environmental problems, 
effectiveness of control actions and to determine 
adequacy of operations and support of 
environmental cases, 

In hazardous wast~ cases, IEPA inspectors perform 
four basic types of inspections, all of which 
follow federal guidelines. They include compliance 
evaluation inspections (CEI), comprehensive 
groundwater monitoring evaluations (CME), sampling 
inspections and follow-up inspections. 

Violations involving hazardous wastes found by 
inspection and subsequent compliance/enforcement 
actions are reported monthly to USEPA as a part of 
the federal Hazardous Waste Data Management System 
(HWDMS). Each action is tracked until the 
violation is resolved. 

In anticipation of future compliance and 
enforcement actions, evidence of violations is 
obtained during inspections both through formal 
inspection reports and photographs. Evidence 
gathered is handled under strict "chain of 
custody" procedures which assure that physical 
evidence such as water or waste samples, and 
photographs, will be admissible in court. 

RCRA regulations of the Pollution Control Board 
require annual reports by March 1 of each year 
from approximately 1,500 hazardous waste 
generators and approximately 300 hazardous waste 
treatment, storage and disposal facilities. 

In addition, Illinois Public Aot 83-906 requires 
the IEPA to conduct a survey of generation, 
storage and disposal of hazardous wastes and 
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publish an annual report of its findings, a 
requirement which is stricter than the USEPA 
regulations which only demand a biennial report. 

Compliance efforts against those who fail to 
submit required reports are undertaken once the 
March 1 deadline passes. Initial action usually 
consists of informal activities such as a letter 
or telephone call. Those who fail to respond 
become the target for more formal enforcement 
actions beginning with a Compliance Inquiry Letter 
(CIL), with other routine enforcement actions then 
following in due course. 

Some hazardous waste management facilities, 
notably certain incinerators and treatment 
operations, merit attention by more than one 
division, and an escalating concern to the Agency 
has been the extent of multi-media violations. 

To deal more effectively with these violations as 
a single source though they involve two or more 
disciplines within the Agency, a Coordinated 
Review of Permit Applications (CROPA) group has 
been designed. 

The review group consists of division permit 
managers and the manager of enforcement programs. 
It maintains an overview of those permits which 
are applied for by facilities crossing media 
boundaries. 

Agency policy is to involve divisional field 
managers in CROPA meetings, a bridging of permit 
and inspection functions which allows the Agency 
to deal in an effective and coordinated manner 
with mUlti-media episodes. 

Whether in single or multi-media operations, the 
Agency has found that many violations of 
environmental regulations generate an economic 
benefit to the violator. The Agency therefore has 
adopted a stance of demanding a monetary penalty 
in every formal enforcement case, to create an 
incentive to the regulated community to comply 
with the environmental laws. This rationale moves 
to take away the economic benefits a violator 
gains by not expending capital for needed 
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environmental control equipment. In addition, the 
Agency weighs in the degree of recalcitrance 
involved and the estimated environmental damage 
done in assessing a penalty value in each case. 

r E:P..A .E.nfQ.r..c ~.m.en.:.t .... Pr..oQ.e..dUre.6. 

Enforcement in each media division follows common 
patterns and utilizes uniform enforcement tools 
which are then tailored to address the divisions' 
individual needs. (In this summary, when 
variations from the overall pattern occur, those 
which apply to hazardous waste enforcement cases 
will be used.) 

Each IEPA division has an enforcement management 
system (EMS) the purpose of which is to formalize 
the procedures by which that division carries out 
its enforcement policies. The EMS for the Division 
of Land Pollution Control is included as Appendix 
V, and an Agency organizations chart is shown in 
Appendix VI. 

Attorneys employed by IEPA are assigned to 
divisions for enforcement work, with their 
activities coordinated under the management of the 
division"s senior attorney. 

As the initial step in securing compliance once an 
enforcement action is initiated, the Agency may 
seek compliance through an agreement if the 
violator is willing to take timely corrective 
action as specified by the Agency. In the absence 
of such agr.eement, the attorneys may prepare a 
case with recommendations for prosecution. 

Violations which are the principal subject of this 
report are chiefly substantive violations of the 
Act or of regulations promulgated by the Pollution 
Control Board. 

For purposes of enforcement involving hazardous 
wastes, scoring is on a priority rating developed 
by USEPA whidl specifies "Class I II and "Class I I II 

violations, "high priority" violators and 
"significant" vlolators. 
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"Class I" violations are those which result in a 
release or a serious threat of release of 
hazardous waste to the environment, or failure to 
assure that groundwater will be protected, that 
proper closure and post-closure activities will be 
undertaken, or that hazardous wastes will be 
destined for and delivered to permitted or interim 
status facilities. 

"Class II" violations include violations of any 
RCRA requirements not covered by Class I 
violations. 

"High priority" violators are those with either a 
Class I violation or violations which create a 
SUbstantial likelihood for potential or actual 
exposure to hazardous waste, realize a SUbstantial 
economic benefit as a result of noncompliance, are 
chronic or recalcitrant violators or have 
intentionallY committed violations. 

"Significant" violatol:'s are defined as major 
handlerc with a Class I violation or violations of 
specific subparts of the RCRA regulations. 

In any division, enforcement action is triggered 
when a violation is identified. The Agency may 
identify violations as a result of disclosures 
made as part of the permit application process, 
through routine inspections, from citizen 
complaints or from self-monitoring by those 
regulated. 

The usual next step is the Pre-Enforcement 
Conference Letter (PECL) or an Enforcement Notice 
Letter (ENL). 

(It should be understood that the Agency, where 
possible, combines notifications and other 
enforcement steps for the most expeditious 
approach to the desired goal--compliance--so that 
charts of enforcement activities may not all 
reflect the same sequence of steps.) 

In cases which the Agency believes will be brought 
before the PCB, attempts are made to use the PECL 
or the ENL as the statutoril:' required notice. To 
date, the Attorney General's Uffice has been 
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receptive to this procedure, and if the specified 
settlement terms are concurred in, the agreement 
is filed with an appropriate court or the PCB to 
secure the entry of an enforceable order. 

In each division, decisions on the appropriate 
enforcement response to apparent violations are 
made by an Enforcement Decision Group (EDG), which 
includes the division manager, senjor attorney and 
field operations manager. 

The EDG meets monthly, bringing together key 
management personnel to review information from 
field offices and compliance assurance, and 
determines when preparation of an enforcement 
brochure and referral is warranted, or to specify 
the appropriate alternative action when formal 
enforcement actions do not appear to represent the 
best option. The EDG also defines remedies to be 
sought if litigation is pursued and reviews the 
status of pending cases. 

Formal settlements usually involve a penalty in 
addition to a technical compliance program. 

Where the Agency is unsuccessful in achieving 
compliance through one of the various pre-referral 
methods, referral is then made to a prosecuting 
authority. 

Referral is made in the form of a narrative 
brochure with the required documentation attached. 
The brochure contains the Agency's demand for 
settlement, i.e., a technical compliance program, 
and a proposed penalty. 

Based on the information provided by the Agency in 
its referral, a formal complaint (in the case of 
the Office of the Attorney General) or an 
administrative order (in the ca~e of USEPA) will 
be prepared, with the Agency attorney who prepared 
the referral maintaining an active role in the 
case and participating iu negotiations. 

More than 90 percent of the referred cases are 
settled without corning to litigation, with Agency 
attorneys functioning a6 negotiators in the 
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resolution process in conjunction with the 
Assistant Attorney General handling the case. 

In common with most other IEPA regulatory 
programs, development of a hazardous waste site 
previously hinged on a two phase permit system 
which required separate permits to develop a 
facility and to operate it once the initial 
development was completed in accordance with 
specifications. 

Under the state's delegation to administer RCRA 
regulations, a single permit approach has been 
adopted, under which no new or modified hazardous 
waste facility will be permitted to start 
operation until the Agency has inspected and 
approved the facility as complying with 35 Ill. 
Adm.Code Part 703. (The so-called "chapter 7" 
permit system as promulgated by the State 
Pollution Control Board will continue to apply to 
non-hazardous waste sites and any non-hazardous 
waste management activities at hazardous waste 
sites.) 

While the permit application is under review, a 
decision not to permit may result if permit 
requirements are not met, or if an operator is 
found to have a past history of improper activity 
within certain specified statutory criteria. 

The IEPA's enforcement program relies heavilY on 
the permit system, and utilizes a coordinated 
permit review process. 

In dealing with hazardous waste, primary 
compliance activities include operation of a 
manifest tracking system, review of facility 
monitoring data and operation reports, reviews of 
financial assurance documents, performing drill 
rig investigations at suspected problem sites, and 
developing and maintaining electronic data 
management systems. 
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S.u.m.mat,i,Q,n 

Given the task of enforcing Illinois environmental 
protection laws and regulations. the Illinois 
Environmental Protection Agency seeks to carry out 
its directive to protect and correct in a manner 
which obtains the most beneficial environmental 
results in the most efficient fashion. 

Within a framework which requires certain 
notifications and incorporates various due process 
protections, the Agency seeks to select in each 
instance the most appropriate response to 
violations of the state and federal regulations. 

Whenever possible, the Agency seeks to merge 
certain notifications and responses with the goal 
of arriving, with a minimum of delay and 
duplication, at a situation in which an identified 
violator comes into compliance with the 
regulations. 

The present compilation of materials reflects the 
most recent data available on IEPA's enforcement 
efforts overall as well as the specific 
information on hazardous waste notifications as 
required by General Assembly action. 
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APPENDIX I 



FACILITY 
Super Container Company 
Wi 11 County 

INVESTIGATION DATE 
2/11/85 

EPA NOTICES 
PECl, 4/5/85 

HAZARDOUS FY86 REFERRALS TO AG 
RESULTING IN FILINGS BEFORE PCB 

Section 31(d) Notice, 4/5/85 

PECl WITH SECTION 31(d) NOTICE 
4/5/85 

REFERRAL TO AG 
3/28/85; 5/23/85 (for RCRA violations) 

FILED WITH PCB 
4/14/86, PCB 86-51 

SECTION 31(d) COMPlAINT 
SERVICE AND NOTICE 

4/14/86 

STATUS: 

Air-land Enforcement Case. Incinerator burning paint residue in pails 
without permit and in violation of air regulations. John Jagiella, d/b/a 
Super Container Corporation, filed petition for bankruptcy reorganization 
(Chapter 1'); Petition has been converted to liquidation (Chapter 7). 
Attorney General did not obtain service in the case. For this reason, 
it will voluntarily dismiss the case and refile the case to obtain proper 
service. 
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10/26/81 

I. NUHBER OF RESOLVED ENFORCEHENT ACTIONS 
726 

AVERAGB LAPSE TIHE 
112 

2. NUHBBR OF COHPLIANCB INQUIRY LETTERS SENT 
678 

AVERAGE LAPSE TIHE 
23 

DIVISION OF BNPORCBMBNT PROGRAMS 
ENFORCBMBNT/COMPLIANCB TRACKING REPORT 

SUMMARY POR LPC RBSOLVBD RICORDS 
07/01/85 Til ROUGH 06/30/86 



Page No, 
10/26/87 

ILLINOIS BNVIRONHBNTAL PROTBCTION AGBNCY 
BNFORCBHBNT PROGRAHS 

BNFORCEHBNT/COHPLIANCB TRACKING 
RBSOLVBD 

RBSPONDBNT NAKE COUNTY INVBST!- CIL DATB LAPSB PRE-BNF. RBSOLVBD LAPSB 31 D 
GATION CONF. DATB NOTICB 
DATB LBTTBR DATB 

DATB 

U DIVISION LPC 

* REGION 1 
ALCO DISPBNSING CARROLL 05/0&/86 05/06/86 4 / / 06/20/86 49 / / 
AHBRICAN HOBCDST LASALLE 01/14/86 02/03/86 20 / / 02/28/86 45 I / 
AHBRICAN NICKBLOID LASA!,LB 12/13/85 01/23/86 41 / / 05/13/86 151 I 1 
AHBRICAN NICKBLOID LASALLB 03/25/86 04/02/86 8 / / 04/17/86 23 1 / 
AHBRICAll NICKELOID LASALLB 11/07/85 11/26/85 19 / / 03/25/86 138 / I 
AHEROCK WINNBBAGO 12/11/85 01/07/86 27 / / 07/03/86 204 / / 
AHEROCK CORP WINNBBAGO 04/29/86 OS/22/86 23 06/11/86 09/18/86 142 06/11/86 
AHOCO OIL TBRHINAL OGLB 04/04/86 0&/02/86 28 / / OS/20/86 46 I / 
ANCHOR COUPLING LBB 04/28/86 05/01/86 3 / / 05/16/86 18 / / 
ANIXTBR WHITBSIDB 05/02/86 OS/22/86 20 07/18/86 09/03/86 124 07/18/86 
AQUARIUS INTL WINNBBAGO 04/11/86 05/08/86 27 / / 05/08/86 27 / / 
ARHOLLOY DBKALB 02/14/86 03/06/86 20 / / 07/15/86 151 / / 
BARBBR-COLBHAN (LP) WINNBBAGO 11/20/85 12/24/85 34 02/05/86 06/05/86 197 0&/05/86 
BASSICK BURBAU 06/13/86 07/02/86 19 09/30/86 09/11/86 90 09/30/86 
BASSICK COHPANY BURBAU 04/22/86 04/25/86 3 / / 05/16/86 24 / / 
BBLOIT CORP WINNBBAGO 05/13/86 06/12/86 30 / / 07/22/86 70 / / 
BBNNBTT PROD.,INC. WINNEBAGO 06/02/86 06/04/86 2 08/05/86 09/05/86 95 08/05/86 
BESLY PRODUCTS WINNEBAGO 06/10/86 06/24/86 14 I / 10/20/86 132 I / 
BFI/DAVIS JCT OGLB 08/21/85 09/06/85 16 10/16/85 01/01/86 139 10/16/85 
BFI/DAVIS JUNCT OGLE 01/03/86 01/16/86 13 / / 02/05/86 33 / / 
8FI/DAVIS JUNCT OGLE 03/25/86 04/02/86 8 / I 04/23186 29 / / 
BFI/DAVIS JUNCT OGLE 03/12/86 04/24/86 43 05/14/86 06/17/86 97 05/14/86 
BH/DAVIS JUNCT OGLE 10/01/85 10/17/85 16 03/10/86 05/08/86 219 03/10/86 
BFI/DAVIS JUNCT OGLE 10/10/85 10/28/85 18 / / 01/30/86 112 / / 
BFI/DAVIS JUNCT OGLB 12/03/85 12/30/85 27 / / 02/03/86 62 / I 
BORG-WARNBR LASALLB 06/17/86 07/07/86 20 / I 08/18/86 62 1 1 
BOUZIANE PLArING WINNEBAGO 02/20/86 02/26/86 6 OS/23/86 05/30/86 99 OS/23/86 
CAPRON HANU BOONB 07/29/85 08/14/85 16 10/07/85 12/19/86 508 10/07/85 
CARBIDB BNERGY CORP WINNBBAGO 04/04/86 05/01/86 27 06/24/86 07/25/86 112 06/24/86 
CARBIDB BNBRGY CORP WINNEBAGO 04/04/86 05/01/86 27 06/12/86 07/03/86 90 06/12/86 
CENTAL QUALITY IND OGLE 08/19/85 09/10/85 22 I I 01/21186 155 / / 
CBNTRAL QUALITY OGLE 10/28/85 10/31/85 3 I / 11/19/85 22 / / 
CHRYSLER CORP BMNR 03/04/86 03/10/86 6 04/25/86 07/30/86 148 04/25/86 
CHRYSLBR CORP BOONB 10/30/85 11/20/85 21 / / 02/1 0/86 103 / / 
CHRYSLER CORP, BOONB 04/22/86 04/22/86 0 / / 05/01/86 9 ; I 
CTS-KNIGHTS DIV DBKALB 11/01/85 11/06/85 5 / / 12/17/85 46 I / 
DBL HONTB OGLB 09/17/85 10/09/85 22 / I 04/28/86 223 / I 
DIAMOND BATHURST LASALLE 07/26/85 08/12/85 17 / / 08/30/85 35 / I 
DON HULLBRY'S LBB 03/07/86 04/24/86 48 OS/23/86 07/17/86 132 05/23/86 
DRIV-LOK DBKALB 10/18/85 11/12/85 25 / I OS/22/86 216 / / 
DYNA-BURR WINNEBAGO 08/27/85 09/04/85 8 08/06/85 10/16/85 50 08/06185 
BLCO INDUSTRIES WINNBBAGO 01/22/86 / I o 02/27/86 05/08/86 106 02/27/86 



Page No, 2 
10/26/87 

ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 
BNFORCEHBNT PROGRAMS 

BNFORCBHBNT/COMPLIANCB TRACKING 
RESOLVED 

RBSPONDENT NAHE r.OUNTY INVBST!- CIL DATE LAPSE PRB-BNF, RBSOLVBD LAPSB 31 D 
GAT ION CONF, DATE NOTICE 
DATE LBTTBR DATB 

DATE 

BKOO BONDING WINNBBAGO 06/10/86 06/23/86 13 / / 09/05/86 87 / / 
FASCOTB WINNBBAGO 10/16/85 11/01/85 16 / / 01/30/86 106 / / 
FENNBR STONB WINNBBAGO 11/07/85 11/21/85 14 / / 12/31/85 54 / I 
FRANTZ MANU CO WHITESIDE 09/06/85 10/02/85 26 I / 03112/86 187 / / 
FRINKS IND, WASTE WINNEBAGO 12/06/85 12/27/85 21 / / 01/30/86 55 / / 
GC ELECTRONICS WINNEBAGO 11/04/85 11/21/85 17 11/27/85 02/24/86 112 11/21/85 
GENERAL ELBCTRIC WHITESIDE 06/25/86 07/16/86 21 / / 09/18/86 85 / / 
GENERAL ELBCTRIC WHITBSIDB 09/19/85 09/24/85 5 / / 11/01/05 43 / / 
GBNBRA~ BLBCTRIC DBKALB 10{30/85 11/18/85 19 / I 12/16/85 47 / / 
GENERAL WBn DYNAKIC WINNBBAGO 03/07/86 04/03/86 27 I / 06/27/86 112 / / 
GND KETALS DIV CARROLL 07/01/85 07/17/85 16 / / 11/12/85 134 / / 
GORDON BARTELS WINNBBAGO 04/03/86 05/08/86 35 10/01/86 09/26/86 176 10/01/86 
GRBENLEE TOOL DBKALB 04/28/86 06/13/86 46 10/07/86 09/23/86 148 10/07/86 
GREENLEE TOOL CO WINNBBAGO 08/08/85 08/22/85 14 / / 09/24/85 41 I / 
HAAS & HAAS, INC WHITESIDB 02/21/86 03/31/86 38 / / 04/25/86 63 / / 
HARRINGTON SIGNAL ROCK ISLAND 09/06/85 10/04/85 28 12/04/85 11/25/85 80 12/04/85 
HEICO INC, LASALLB 03/03/86 03/12/86 9 / / 06/24/86 113 / / 
HIATT BROTHBRS DEKALB 11/22/85 12/23/85 31 / / 04/23/86 152 / / 
ILL, WATBR TREATMBNT WINNBBAGO 11/26/85 12/19/85 23 02/04/86 03/24/86 118 02/04/86 
ILL, WATER TREATHENT WINNEBAGO 11/26/85 12/19/85 23 02/04/86 03/24/86 118 02/04/86 
ILLINOIS WATBR TRBAT WINNBBAGO 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/17/86 11 / / 
[HAGE TECH, SYST,INC, WINNBBAGO 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/23/86 17 / / 
INGERSOLL CUTTING TOOLS WINNBBAGO 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 07/01/86 25 / / 
INTBRSTATB POLLUTION WINNEBAGO 09/18/85 11/04/85 47 12/16/85 01/21/86 125 12/16/85 
ISPBN COHH HEAT BOONE 07/03/85 07/16/85 13 / / 11/26/85 146 / / 
JOHN DBBRB WORKS ROCK ISLAND 09/04/85 09/24/85 20 / / 11/01/85 64 / / 
JOHN GRBBN PRBSS WINNEBAGO OZ/24/86 03/21/86 25 05/15/86 05/30/86 95 05/15/86 
KABLB PRINTING OGLE 04/14/80 05/19/86 35 / / 09/18/86 151 / / 
KABLB PRINTING OGLB 08/09/85 08/26/85 17 / / 12/20/85 133 / / 
LASALLB ROLLING H LASALLE 01/17/86 01/22/86 5 / / 06/11/86 145 / / 
LAWRBNCE BROS 12 WHITESIDB 03/21/86 04/15/86 25 / / OS/22/86 62 / / 
HAQNETIC DATA WINNEBAGO 05/01/86 05/14/86 l~ 01/03/86 09/26/86 148 07/03/86 
MBTRO RUBBER PROD, CARROLL 06/18/86 06/20/86 • / / 06/30/86 12 / / 
KICRO SWITCH STBPHBNSON 12/31/B5 01/24/86 24 / / 02/28/86 59 / / 
MIDWEST PLAT[NG CORP BOONB 08/27/85 10/02/85 36 / / 06/13/86 290 / / 
MIG INVBSTMBNTS BOONE 05/09/86 / / 0 / / 06/21/86 49 / / 
KOD-T&K, rHe WHITRSrDB 06/18/86 06/23/86 5 / / 01/01/86 13 / / 
HODBRN PLA TrNG STBPHENSON 01/31/86 / / o 02/03/86 04/15/86 74 02/03/86 
KOltINE 'PAINT "ANU ROOK ISLAND 08/19/85 08/29/85 10 / / 10/21/85 63 / / 
MOTOR WHEBL LASALLE 01/27/86 02/21/86 25 / / 07/17/86 171 / / 
HOTOR WHBBL CORP LASALLB 01/02/85 07/19/85 11 / / 08/22/85 51 / / 
NAT KBTAL CRAFTERS WINNEBAGO 03/26/86 / / o 04/17/86 04/28/86 33 04/11/86 
NATIONAL HETALWARES LASALLE 07/17/85 01/29/85 12 09/12/85 10/07/85 82 09/12/85 
NORTHWESTBRN WHITESIDB 12/31/85 01/06/86 6 03/06/86 05/09/86 129 03/06/86 
NORTHWBSTERN WHITBSIDB 03/07/86 04/01/86 25 / / OS/22/86 76 / / 
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NSH INC. LASALLB 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 06/30/86 12 / I 
NY LINT CORP WINNBBAGO 07/18/85 08/05/85 18 / / 08/27/85 40 / I 
OHS WINNBBAGO 08/19/85 09/17/85 29 11/12/85 05/16/86 270 11/12/85 
OWBNS ILLINOIS LASALLB 07/24/85 08/05/85 12 / / 10/11/85 79 / / 
PACIFIC SCIBNTIFIC WINNBBAGO 09/05/85 09/16/85 11 / / 12/17/85 103 / / 
PAINTED PARTS WINNBBAGO 04/16/86 OS/20/86 34 / / 07!15/86 90 / / 
PARK PLATING WINNBBAGO 01/17/86 01/22/86 5 / / 06/16/86 150 / / 
PARK PLATING 1 HBTAL WINNEBAGO 08/19/85 08/29/R5 10 / / 10/09/85 51 / / 
PIERCB CHEHICAL WINNEBAGO 04/15/86 04/24/86 9 OS/23/86 06/27/86 73 OS/23/86 
PIBRCB CHBMICAL WINNBBAGO 04/15/86 04/24/86 9 OS/23/86 06/27/86 73 OS/23/86 
PIBRGB CHEHICAL CO WINNEBAGO 08/02/85 08/06/85 4 / / 10/24/85 83 / / 
PIBRCE CHEHICAL CO WINNBBAGO 10/17/85 11/06/85 20 / / 12/13/85 57 / / 
RAY CARL PROD WINNBBAGO 09/18/85 10/07/85 19 / / 11/12/85 55 / / 
RC BOTTLING CO WINNBBAGO 03/03/86 03/31/86 28 06/04/86 02/19/87 353 06/04/86 
REGAL-BBLOIT WINNEBAGO 04/23/86 OS/22/86 29 / / 06/24/86 62 / / 
RBGAL-BELOIT WINNBBAGO 06/13/86 06/24/86 11 10/08/86 11/20/86 160 10/08/86 
RBGAL-BBLOIT WINNBBAGO 06/13/86 06/24/86 11 09/26/86 11/20/86 160 09/26/86 
ROCKFORD PROD 3 WINNBBAGO 11/18/85 12/06/85 18 / / 07/25/86 249 / I 
ROCKFORD PRODUCTS WINNBBAGO 02/07/86 03/14/86 35 / / 04/01/86 53 / / 
ROCKFORD PRODUCTS 2 WINNBBAGO 05/07/86 OS/23/86 16 07/07/86 07/25/86 79 07/07/86 
ROCKWBLL WINNEBAGO 09/24/85 09/24/85 o 11/01/85 11/19/85 56 11/01/85 
RONKEN IND. INC. BURBAU 04/22/86 04/28/86 6 / / 05/08/86 16 / / 
RUSSELL BURDSALL l WHITBSIDB 03/27/86 04/16/86 20 06/11/86 06/27/86 92 06/l1/86 
RUSSBLL BURDSALL l WHITBSIDB 03/27/86 04/16/86 20 06/11/86 06/27/86 92 06/11/86 
SCHNBCK AVIATION WINNBBAGO 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 05/01/86 30 / / 
SESTOR & SON DEKALB 07/26/85 08/06/85 11 09/10/85 01/21/87 544 09/10185 
SBYHORB OF SYCAHORE DBKALB 01/21/86 02/28/86 38 1 / 04/01/86 70 / / 
SEYMORB OF SYCAHORB DEKALB 01/21/86 03/24/86 62 / 1 05/19/86 118 / / 
SPAULDING FIBRB DBKALB 11/26/85 12/06/85 10 / / 02/26/87 457 I 
ST HARGARBT HOSP BURBAU 03/13/86 04/09/86 27 I / 07/23/86 132 / 
ST SBRVICBS LASALLE 12/23/85 01/16/86 24 / / 04/01/86 99 / / 
ST SBRVICBS LASALLB 12/23/85 01/16/86 24 / I 04/01186 99 / / 
STBWART-WARNBR BURBAU 04/02/86 05/01/86 29 / / 08/29/86 149 I / 
SUNDSTRAND LASALLB 06/17/86 07/08/86 21 / / 07/23/86 36 / / 
SUNDSTRAND AVAIT. 10 WINNBBAGO 08/23/85 09/16/85 24 / / 10/16/85 54 I / 
SUNDSTRAND AVIATION WINNBBAGO 08/19/85 08/29/85 10 I I 10/09/85 51 / / 
SUNDSTRAND PLT 1 WINNBBAGO 07/17/85 07/29/85 1& / I 10/16185 91 / / 
SUNDSTRAND PLT6 WINNEBAGO 07/31/85 08/14/85 14 / / 10116185 77 I / 
TOLBDO SCRBW HACH WINNBBAGO 12/10/85 01/16/06 37 / / 03/12/86 92 / / 
TRBKKBR CHBMICAL CO LASALLB 08/05/35 08/15/85 10 / / 10/09/85 65 / 
TRBKKBR CHBHICALS LASALLB 05/30/86 06/25/86 26 / / 07/21/86 52 / / 
U.S. BCOLOGY BURBAU 06/16/86 08/15/86 60 12/11/86 01/28/87 226 12/11/86 
US BCOLOGY BURBAU 02/05/86 03/07/86 30 / / 04/24/86 78 / / 
US BCOLOGY BURBAU 03/31/86 04/02/86 2 / / 06/06/86 67 / / 
US.ARHY SAVANNA JODAVIESS 10/07/85 10/25/85 18 I / 01/30/86 115 / " 
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VALSPAR WINNBBAGO 11/12/85 11/25/85 13 / / 12/19/85 37 / / 
VALSPAR CORP ROCK ISLAND 02/20/86 C~!ZS/86 6 / / 06/27/86 121 / / 
VALSPAR CORP ROCK ISLAND 10/28/85 10/31/85 3 / / .11/18/85 21 / / 
VAN AREN HYDRO ~rNNBBAGO 10/24/85 11/08/85 15 / / 01/08/86 76 I / 
VOOD~ARD GOVBRNOR WINNEBAGO 02/03/86 / / o 03/17/86 08/29/86 201 03/17/86 
WOODWARD GCVERNOR WINNEBAGO 11/01/85 11/06/85 5 03/05/86 03/06/86 125 03/05/86 
WOODWARD GOVBRNOR WINNEBAGO 10/24/85 11/13/85 20 01/17/86 03/06/86 133 01/17/86 
WOODWAR~ GOVBRNOR WINNEBAGO 10/24/85 11/13/85 20 03/05/86 03/06/86 133 03/05/86 

, RBGlf'N 2 
A FIlIKL l SONS COOK 11/26/&5 12/27/85 31 / / 04/24/86 149 / I 
A.B. DICK CO, COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/16/86 12 / / 
A,O. SHITH KANKAKBB 08/02/85 08/16/85 14 / / 09/21/85 56 / / 
ABLB ELBCTROPOLISH COOK 08/13/85 09/10/85 28 / / 10/16/85 64 / / 
ACCESS PLATING IND, DUPAGB 06/03/86 06/05/86 2 / / 06/16/86 13 I / 
ACIO·OHMAN BOILER KANB 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 01/16/86 08/29/86 147 01/16/86 
ACMB BYBLET IANB 01/15/86 03/25/86 69 / / 05/01/86 112 / / 
ACME GRAPHICS COOK 04/09/86 04/15/86 6 / / 05/19/86 40 / / 
ACMB PRINTING INK COOK 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 / / 04/28/86 24 / / 
AIRCRAFT GEAR CO COOK 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 04/25/86 16 / / 
ALANSON HANUFACT. COOK tl/04/85 12/06/85 32 01/14/86 04/23/86 110 01/14/86 
A~L STBBL INC. KANB 01/12/R5 08/07/85 26 / / 11/13/85 124 / / 
ALLIBD CORP. AMPH, DUPAGR 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/20/86 16 / / 
ALLIED GOLF CO. COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 01/14/86 40 / / 
ALLIED METAL COOK 01/22/86 03/21/86 58 / / 06/27/86 156 / / 
ALLIED PRODUCTS COOK 09/20/85 / / o 09/20/85 03/26/87 552 09/&0/85 
ALLIBD TUBBlCONDUIT COOK 08/05/85 / / o 08/20/85 10/10/85 66 08/20/85 
ALLIS CHALMBRS CORP COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / 05/16/86 14 / / 
ALPHA CIRCUIT CORP COOK 06/03/86 06/05/86 2 / / 06/23/86 20 / / 
ALUKAX MILL PROD GRUNDY 06/27/86 07/29/86 32 / / 09/24/86 89 / / 
ALUMINUM COIL CORP. COOK 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 05/05/86 34 / / 
AHA! PLATING tt KANE 04/23/86 06/12/86 50 / / 07/28/86 96 / / 
AHAI PLATING 12 KANB 04/23/86 OS/27/86 34 / / 07/28/86 96 / / 
AHBER PLATING WORKS, [NC. COOK 04/04/86 04/09/86 5 / / 04/14/86 10 I / 
AMCO BNGINBBRING CO COOK 03/12/86 04/15/86 34 07/06/86 07/25/86 135 07/06/86 
AMER SPRING WIRB KANKAKEB 04/02/86 04/22/86 20 06/26/86 10/08/86 189 06/26/86 
AMBR WASTE PROCBSS COOK 01/13/86 / / o 01/31/86 06/27/86 165 01/31/86 
AHER WASTE PROCESS COOK 03/28/86 / / o OS/29/86 06/27/86 91 OS/29/86 
AMRR WASTE PROCESS COOK 05/02/86 / / o OS/29/86 06/21/86 56 OS/29/86 
AMER WASTE PROCBSS COOK 12/09/85 I / o 01/15/86 03/27/86 108 01/15/86 
AMBR WASTE PROCBSS COOK 03/26/86 04/03/86 8 OS/29/86 06/27/86 93 OS/29/86 
AMRR WASTE PROCESS COOK 11/06/85 12/10/85 34 01/15/86 03/27/86 141 01/15/86 
AHBR WASTE PROCBSS COOK 11/25/85 12/10/85 15 01/15/86 03/27/86 122 01/15/86 
AHRR WASTE PROCESS COOK 11/25/85 12/10/85 15 01/15/86 03/21/86 122 01/15/86 
AMBRICAN CAN COOK 02/21/86 03/25/86 32 / / 05/19/86 81 / / 
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AHBRICAN CORP. SIGNAL COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 061l9/86 15 / / 
AHBRICAN INKSlCOAT DUPAGB 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / 06/06/86 35 / / 
AHBRICAN NAHBPLATB COOK 01/25/85 08/14/85 20 / / 101lG/85 83 I / 
AHBRICAN STAIR CORP. COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/30/86 26 / I 
AHBRICAN TBCH,INC. LAKB 02/20/86 03/25/86 33 / I 05m/86 70 / / 
AHBRICAN W, PROC. COOK 03/11/86 03/28/86 17 05/14/86 01/06/87 301 05/14/86 
AMBRICAN W,PROC, COOK 02/10/86 02/24/86 14 / / 03/20/86 38 I / 
AHOCO RBSEARCH DUPAGE 12/30/85 02/05/86 37 / / 031l3/86 73 / / 
AHOCO-NAPBRVILLE DUPAGB 04/18/86 04/23/86 5 / / 051l5/86 27 / / 
AHPHBNOL COOK 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 05/01/86 22 / / 
APEX PLASTIC FIN, COOK 06/02/86 06/05/86 3 / / 061l3/86 II / / 
APOLLO HETAL COOK 03/07/86 04/01/86 25 01/08/86 08/04/86 150 07/08/86 
APOLLO HBTALS COOK 08/19/85 08/28/85 9 / / 10/29/85 71 / / 
ARCIIBM INC. DUPAGE 01/30/85 12/27/85 150 / / 02/10/86 195 / I 
ARMSTRONG WORLD KANKAKBR 08/12/85 09/06/85 25 / / 121l7/85 127 / / 
ASHLAND CHBHICAL COOK 10/29/85 11/12/85 14 / / 02/20/86 114 / / 
ASTROBLAST, INC COOK 06/03/86 06/05/86 2 / / 07/16/86 43 / / 
ATlT TRCH SYSTRMS COOK 11/08/85 12/02/85 24 01/24/86 03/24/86 136 01/24/86 
AT&T TBLBTYPB CORP COOK 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 05/16/86 37 / / 
ATLAS PLATING WORKS COOK 12/04/85 01/28/86 55 04/11/86 03/24/86 110 04111/86 
AUBRBY HFG.INC. MCHENRY 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 05/01/86 22 I / 
AUGUSTANA HOSPITAL COOK 11/21/85 01/22/86 62 / / 04/28/86 158 / I 
AURORA CORD l CABLB KBNDALL OS/22/86 07/17/86 56 / I 09/26/86 127 / / 
AUTOMATIC DRAWN PROD, COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 07/03/86 29 / / 
AUTOMATIC SPRING COIL, COOK 06/02/86 06/04/86 2 / / 06/13/86 11 / / 
B 1 Ii CORPORATION DUPAGB 01/10/85 08/08/85 29 11/15/85 09/02/86 419 11/15/85 
BARBBR-GREBNB CO. KANB 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 05/16/86 37 / .I 
BAUBR ARNIE CAD. COOK 06/02/86 06/04/86 2 / / 06117/86 15 / / 
BBAVER OIL CO COOK 03/18/86 04/14/86 27 06/18/86 05/30/86 73 06/18/86 
BBLL AND HOWELL CO. COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/23/86 19 / / 
BRLL LABORATORIBS DUPAGE 01/11/85 07/18/85 1 08/21/85 09/24/85 15 08/21/85 
BENNBTT INDUSTRIBS WILL 07/25/85 08/16/85 22 / / OS/23/85 -63 / / 
BFI -CRCOS LAKB 04/14/86 / / o 06/05/86 06/17/86 64 06/05/86 
BFI-CBCOS LAKB 10/18/85 11/04/85 11 04/17/86 04/17/86 18! 04117/86 
BIHBT CORP. GRUNDY 11/26/85 12/23/85 27 / I 01/24/86 59 / / 
BODINB BLBCTRIC COOK 07/18/85 08/08/85 21 / / 09/27/85 71 / ! 
BORDBN CHRMICAL KANB 03/19/86 04/30/86 42 / / 05/30/86 72 I / 
BORG SCALR/WST BBND COOK 11/27/85 12/26/85 29 02/25/86 04/25/86 H9 02/25/R6 
BORG-WARNBR RSRCH COOK 02/11/86 02/28/86 17 / / 04110/86 58 / ! 
BRACO PLATING CO. COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / I 06/19:86 15 I / I 

BRAN AND LUBBBB,INC. COOK 06/02/86 06/04/86 2 / I 07/03/~6 n / / 
BRIGHTLY GALVANIZED COOK 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 04/28'86 19 ' . . 
BRITB·SOL COOK 04/08/R6 OS/23/86 45 / / 07/11R5 Q I . , 
BROWNING FBRRIS IND, LAKE 02/07/86 03/14/86 35 I I :''1 fl'\~ 't:r Ir, 

h 

BURGBSS-1I0RTON KANE 03/27/86 04/02'Pf ' . " r ". It ~.' I' , . 
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"."'., NOTICE 
"' .... " Lr~7~~ DAT~ L, •• 

: '.TE 

BU~"~l"In '~I\~TC" '~ .. -- .... ,,,,, 
~2.':J/8~ ::.'j\~,'35 ~~ 03/14/86 01/~4/86 ~54 03/14/8£ 

B"'" Y-,· ... ftI:\t· \'''''''''''''t'O\1 .. "",.t, ~4/~9:~~ 04/11/85 n / / 04/28/86 19 / / • ,'.t. I ••• uatlt J', H " ... "" .. ~: sr~:~~~ !::. ~""., 
I;" ii n6/C~:BE 06/:6/96 2 / / 06/16/86 12 / / 

,,~. ~1E~:: ~so:, C'lOE CS/04/8& 06/06/86 2 / / 06/16/86 12 / / 
~~~~2CN AM en, A~~ DUPACE 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 07/07/86 33 I / 
"A'IETCO, !!IC. COOK 11/12/85 02/26/86 106 04/24/86 02/26/87 471 04/24/86 
CAP.~!LL, INC KANE 03/27/86 05/&1/86 35 / / 06/05/86 70 / / 
r.A~GILL,INC, KANE 09/10/85 09/17/85 7 / / 11/26/85 17 / / 
CARGILL,INC, COOK 09/17/85 09/11/85 0 / / 11/26/85 70 / / 
CARGILL,INC, COOK 09/17/85 09/17/85 0 / / 11/26/85 70 / / 
CASTING ENG"QUAKER COOK 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 / / 06/02/86 59 I / 
CBr INDUSTRIBS RC WILL 02/14/86 03/21/86 35 / I 03/21/86 35 / / 
CBI SERVICES KANKAKEE 03/28/86 04/24/86 27 / / 06/27/86 91 / / 
CBNTURY OIL COOK 12/17/85 12/30/85 13 02/25/87 03/30/81 468 02/25/87 
CHEH WASTE MGHT COOK 01/02/86 01/16/86 14 / / 05/09/86 121 / / 
CHEM-CLBAR,INC, COOK 12/18/85 12/24/85 6 / / 05/08/86 141 / / 
CHBMICAL VASTB HGT, COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 07/23/86 49 / / 
CHBMISPHERB, INC COOK 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 07/07/86 97 / / 
CHI FIN HBTALS COOl OS/22/86 06/10/86 19 / / 08/19/86 89 / / 
CHICAGO AIR POVBR, INC. COOK 06/02/86 06/04/86 2 / / 06/11/86 15 / / 
CHICAGO HOD ERN PLAT, COOK 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 06/23/86 H / I 
CHICAGO NAKE PLATB COOK 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 / / 04/22/96 3611 / / 
CHICAGOSTBELlPICKL COOK 04/28/86 05/02/86 4 / / 06/10/86 43 / / 
CHROMB CRANKSHAFT COOK 11/07/85 01/02/86 56 02/10/86 04/07/86 151 02/10/86 
CHROMS-RITE CO COOK 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 04/28/86 19 / / 
CID U COOK 03/21/86 03/28/86 1 / / 05/07/86 41 / / 
CID 2 (ARBA 3) COOK 06/17/86 06/20/86 3 07/14/86 10/03/86 108 07/14/86 
CID PROCESSING COOK 03/27/86 04/02/86 6 / / 05/07/86 41 / / 
CIRCUIT INTRNL DUPAGE 06/25/86 09/02/86 69 11/21/86 12/11/86 169 11 121/86 
CIRCUIT WORLD,INC, COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/26/86 22 / / 
CITY OF CHICAGO ST, COOK 06/02/86 06/04/86 2 / / 06/21/86 25 / / 
COCHRANE COHPRBSSEOR COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/16/86 12 / / 
COLOR COMMUNICATION COOK 08/06/85 03/13/86 219 02/20/81 04/16/87 618 02/20/81 
COLUMBIA TOOLlSTBBL COOK 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 04/08/86 7 / I 
COM-ED,RIDGBLAND COOK 06/11/86 08/05/86 55 / / 04103/87 296 / / 
COM-BD,RIDGBLAND COOK 06/11/86 08/05/86 55 / / 04/03/87 296 / / 
COMMBRCE CLBARING COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / I 01110/86 36 I / 
CONSOLIDATBD STAMP COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/19/86 15 I / 
CONTINENTAL CAN DUPAGE 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 05/01/86 30 / / 
CONTINBNTAL CAN PT5 COOK 03/20/86 04/09/86 20 / / 05/12/86 53 / / 
CORAL CHBMICAL, INC, LAIR 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / I 06/15/86 11 / / 
CORN PRODUCTS CO COOK 04/04/86 04/09/86 5 / / 04/28/86 24 / / 
CUSTOM ORGANICS COOl 11/27/85 12/20/85 23 / / 04110/86 134 I / 
D,C, FRANCRB CO COOK 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 04/28/86 19 / / 
D,H,lS.DISPLAYS KANB 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 05/01/86 30 / / 
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DAUBERT COATBD PROD, LEE 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 04/28/86 19 i / 
DEWEY l ALKY CHEK COOK 09/16/85 09/25/85 9 11/04/85 01/06/86 112 \1/04/85 
DEWEYlALHY CHBK DIV COOK 02/27/86 03/19/86 20 / / 05/30/86 92 / / 
DH i S DISPLAYS KANE 12/12/85 01/10/86 29 / / 02/13/8~ 63 / / 
DOE ARGONNB NAT LAB DUPAGE 10/28/85 01/10/86 ?4 / / 02/21/86 122 / / 
DRBISILKER ELEC DUPAGE 03/24/86 04/22/86 29 / / 06/05/86 73 / / 
DUPAGE FORBST PRSRV DUPAGB 11/14/85 12/09/85 26 / / 01/10/86 51 / / 
DUPAGE PLATING DUPAGB 02/26/86 04/03/86 36 06/23/86 10/20/86 236 06/23/86 
DURACO, INC, COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/19/86 15 / / 
B,I,DuPONT DENEHOURS COOK 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 04/22/86 13 I 1 
EATON CORP DUPAGE 03/27/86 05/08/86 42 / I 06/21/86 92 I / 
ECH HOTOR COOK 02/26/86 04/22/86 55 06/10/86 11/24/86 271 06/10/86 
EDIT CHICAGO VIDEO COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 07/17/86 43 / / 
ELECPAC, INC HCHENRY 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 07/01/86 97 / / 
ELECTRONIC PLATING COOK OS/22/86 / / o 08/07/86 02/02;87 256 08/07/86 
ESL WILL 08/02/85 10/11/85 10 / ! 03/05/86 215 / / 
EUR-AH, INC COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 07/03/86 29 / / 
EVBRPURE, INC, DUPAGE 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/23/86 19 / / 
EWR,INC GRUNDY 06/05/86 / / o 06/26/86 08/14/86 10 06/26/86 
EWR,INC GRUNDY 05/09/86 05/15/86 6 06/26/86 08/14/86 91 06/26/86 
EXCELLO COLOR COOK 10/11/85 10/29/85 18 / / 04130/86 201 / / 
EXHIBIT GROUP COOK 04/25/86 OS/23/86 28 / / 08/29/86 126 / / 
FiB HANUF, CO. COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 I / 06/23/86 19 / / 
FANSTEBL VR-WESSON LAKB 01/08/86 02/21/86 50 / / 04/07/86 89 / 
FANSTEEL, INC. LAKB 01/08/86 02/04/86 21 / / 03/12/86 63 / / 
FANSTBEL, INC, LAKB 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 05/01/86 30 / / 
FAUSKE l ASSOCIATES DUPAGB 12/16/85 03/24/86 98 / / 04116/86 121 / / 
FEDERAL HOGUL COOK 07/01/85 07/18/85 17 / / 06/11/86 345 / / 
FERKI NAT ACCEL LAB KANB 10/30/85 11/21/85 22 / / 01/07/86 69 / / 
FIELD CONTAINER CORP COOK 04/04/86 04/09/86 5 / / 05/01/86 27 / / 
FIELD CONTAINER CORP, COOK 04/01/86 04/09/86 8 / / 05/01/86 30 / / 
FLENDER CORP, KANE 06/26/86 09/02/86 68 10/30/86 12/15/86 172 10/30/86 
FLORBNCE CORP, COOK 09/20/85 / / o 10/21/85 04/11/86 203 10/21/85 
G,E,-K,A, HFG DIV COOK 09/19/85 09/24/85 5 / / 11/01/85 43 / / 
G,E,-SERVICB SHOP COOK 09/19/85 09/24/85 5 / / 11/01/85 43 I / 
GEARS SPROCKETS HOG COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/30/86 24 / / 
GENERAL AUTOHOTIVB COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / I 01/03/86 27 / / 
G3NBRAL ELBC,CO. COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / OS/21/86 19 f / 
GENERAL ELECTRIC COOK 03/14/86 04/16/86 33 / / 06/05/86 83 / / 
GENBRAL BLBCTRIC COOK 03/14/86 04/16/86 33 f / 06/05/86 83 / / 
GENERAL FOODS CORP, COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/27/86 21 / I 
GBNERAL INSTRUHBNT COOK 04/09/86 04/15/86 6 / / 05/19/86 40 / / 
GENERAL INSTRUMENT COOK 04/09/86 04/15/86 6 / / 05/19/86 40 I / 
GENBRAL IlISTRUHENT LAKE 08/19/85 08/28/85 9 / / 12/23/85 126 / / 
GENBRAL PACK PROD COOK 01/10/86 03/24/86 13 I / 03/24/86 73 / I 
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GENERAL TUBB CORP COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / 05/19/86 17 / / 
GBORGIA-PACIFIC WILL 07/03/85 07/&3/85 20 / / 08/08/85 36 ! / 
GETTY SYN FURLS COOK 01/13/86 Oi/28/86 15 / / 05/08/86 115 / / 
GETTY SYN FUELS COOK 01/13/86 01/28/86 15 / / 05/09/86 116 / / 
GILBERT 1 BBNNETT COOK 03/18/86 03/21/86 3 05/15/86 01/&8/87 316 05/15/86 
GILBERT l BENNETT COOK 03/25/86 04/10/86 16 / / 05/30/86 66 / / 
GILBERT1BENNETT MFG. COOK 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 04/28/86 19 / / 
GMC ELECTROHO. DIV COOK 02/24/86 03/05/86 9 / / 03/25/86 29 / .I 
GOLD SHIELD SCT,. COOK 05/05/86 05/13/86 8 / / OS/29/86 24 / / 
GOLD SHIELD SOLV COOK 03/04/86 03/25/86 21 / / 05/01/86 58 / / 
GRAPHIC IMPRESSIONS COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/2i/86 18 / / 
GRAVURE PRINTING DUPAGR 03/&7/86 05/08/86 4& / / 07/15/86 110 / / 
GREIF BROTHERS COOK 06/17/86 07/18/86 31 10/30/(S 12/23/86 189 10/30/86 
GTE COHMUNICATIONS COOK 02/&8/86 03/25/86 &5 / / OS/27/86 88 / I 

f 

GUARDIAN ELECT 12 HCHBNRY 01/10/86 02/21/86 42 j / 04/03/86 83 / / 
GUARDIAN ELECT HFG. MCHENRY 01/10/86 03/24/86 73 / / 04/29/86 109 / / 
GUARDIAN ELECTRIC HCHENRY 04/22/86 04/25/86 3 / / 05/16/86 24 / / 
GULF lMIDWEST ZINC COOg 06/15/86 06/26/86 11 / / 08/11/86 57 / / 
H. KOHNSTAKH 1 CO. COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/20/86 14 / / 
H,ROSKIN MOTOR SER. COOK 06/15/86 07/0&/86 17 / / 08/07/86 53 / / 
HAEGER POTTERIES KANE 02/26/86 05/19/86 82 / / 08/29/86 184 / / 
HAEGER POTTERIES KANK 05/12/86 05/19/86 7 / / 08/&9/86 109 / / 
HAMILTON PAX, INC. COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 08/05/86 09/08/86 94 08/05/86 
HARVARD PRECISION MCHENRY 02/14/86 03/07/86 &1 / / 04/08/86 53 / / 
HEALTHCARB LABELS COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/23/86 17 / / 
HEICK DIE CASTING COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/23/86 17 / / 
HELENE CURTIS IND.INC. COOK 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 04/28/86 19 / / 
HENDRICKSON HFG. DUPAGE 01/16/86 02/01/86 22 / / 04/07/86 81 / / 
HENKEL CORP. KANKAKEE OS/23/86 08/25/86 94 / / 11/05/86 166 / / 
HENRY VALVE CO. COOK 12/23/85 01/07/86 15 / / 03/13/86 80 / / 
HORIZON SCREEN PRINT COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 / / 06/23/86 17 / / 
HOUSEHOLD MERCH. INC. COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 07/0&/86 26 / / 
HUGHES OPTICAL PROD. COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/&3/86 17 / / 
HYDROSOL, INC. COOK 02/06/86 02/21/86 21 03/27/86 04/30/86 83 03/27/86 
IDEAL ROLLER 1 GRAPH COOK 04/28/86 05/02/86 4 / / 05/16/86 18 / / 
m HYDRAULICS COOK 03/06/86 03/27/86 21 05/15/86 09/&6/86 204 05/15/86 
IFP HYDRAULICS COOK 03/06/86 03/27/86 21 05/01/86 07/31/86 147 05/01/86 
ILLINOIS FABRICATORS KANKAKEE 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 07/07/86 89 / / 
IMPERIAL PLATINIJ'", INC. COOK 06/06/36 06/11/86 5 / / 06/&5/86 12 / / 
:NDEP TANK CLEAN WILl, 11/&6/85 / / o 12/13/85 02/&7/86 93 12/13/85 
INMARK METALABS COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/20/86 14 / / 
INHONT CORPORATION COOK 09/17/85 10/08/85 21 / i 11/12/85 56 / / 
INTERNATIONAL HOUGH LAKE 07/30/85 08/30/85 31 / / 10/16/85 78 / / 
IRCON, INC. COOK 06/06/86 r6/11/86 5 / / 06/30/86 24 / / 
ITC FLAVOR 1 FRAG. COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/20/86 14 / / 
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JAHES BLBCTRONICS COOK 04/09/86 04/15/86 9 / / 05/01/86 22 I / / 

JANBBN ART STUDIO COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/23/86 11 I / 
JBHISON BLECTRIC HCHENRY 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/23/86 17 / / 
JERO STBEL TREATING COOK 12/05/85 01/02/86 28 / / 09/02/86 211 / / 
JBRO STBBL TRBATING COOK 12/05/85 01/03/86 29 / I 09/02/86 271 / / 
JOANNA WBSTERN HILL COOK 07/19/85 08/19/95 31 / / 11/04/85 108 / / 
JOSLYN HFG.l SUPPLY COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / OS/21/86 19 / / 
K.A.STBBL CHBHICAL COOK 07/30/85 08/06/85 7 / / 04/16/87 625 / / 
KING FISHBR COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/23/86 17 / / 
KOPPERS CO. INC COOK 03/07/86 04/10/86 34 / / 05/30/36 84 / / 
KRACK CORP DUPAGB 12/04/85 03/14/86 100 / / 05/07/86 154 / / 
L l S INDUSTRIES DUPAGE 06/05/86 06/16/86 11 / / 07/11/86 36 / / 
LAND & LAKBS '3 COOK 03/25/86 04/03/86 9 / / 04/22/87 393 / / 
LASERAGE TECH. LAKB 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/20/86 14 / / 
LBNZ OIL SERVICB DUPAGE 04/01/86 O~/03/86 2 / / 04/24/86 23 / I 
LIBBRTY COPPER/WIRE DUPAGB 11/26/85 12/1~/85 17 02/11/86 05/09/86 164 02/11/86 
LIGHTING PRODUCTS LAKE 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 04/28/86 19 / / 
LINDBERG HEAT TREAT COOK 11/12/85 / / o 11/22/85 OS/28/87 562 11/22/35 
LINDBERG HEAT TREAT COOK 08/06/85 09/24/85 49 / / 10/29/85 84 / / 
LINE TOOL lSTAHPING COOK 06/15/86 07/08/86 23 / I 08/05/R6 51 / / 
LISSNER CORP COOK 09/10/85 01/03/86 115 / / 05/30/86 262 / / 
LOCKFORHER COHPANY DUPAGR 11/14/85 12/16/85 32 01/28/86 03/12/86 118 01/28/86 
LOVBJOY ELECTRONICS DUPAGB 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 / / 05/16/86 42 / / 
LTV (REPUBLIC) STL. ~OOK 08/19/85 08/28/85 9 / / 12/23/R5 126 I / 
LTV STEEL COOK 03/02/86 04/10/86 39 / / 06/0~/86 94 / / 
LUDWIG IND. ,INC. COOK 04/09/8u 04/14/86 5 / / 05/09/86 30 / / 
MlW LABORATORIES, INC, COOK 04/04/86 04/09/86 5 / / 08/29/86 147 / / 
MACHINED PRODUCTS COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / I 07/10/86 22 / / 
HAGlE BROS. COOK 08/19/85 09/09/85 21 11/04/85 04/20/87 609 11/04/85 
MAJOR CORPORATION COOK 01/06/86 / / o 01/14/86 01/22/87 381 01/H/S6 
HAJOR CORPORATION COOK 10/24/85 11/21/85 28 01/14/86 01/24/86 92 01/14/86 
HALCO,A MICRODOT CO. COOK 04/01/86 04/07/86 6 / / 07/07/86 97 / 
MALCO,HICRODOT CO. COOK 01/15/86 02/20/86 36 / / 04/07/86 82 / / 
HARISON COHPANY KANE 09/20/85 10/17/85 27 I / 12/27/85 98 / / 
HASONITE CORP. DUPAGE 09/06/85 10/04/85 28 / / 02/03/86 150 / / 
HASURY COLUHBIA COOK 06/18/86 06/24/86 6 / / 07/07/86 19 / / 
HCKESSON CHEH CO. COOK 03/25/86 04/16/86 22 / / OS/29/86 65 / / 
HCWHORTER,INC. KANE 10/30/85 11/06/85 7 / / 02/03/86 96 / / 
HEAD CONTAINERS COOK 12117/85 / / o 01/06/86 05/12/87 511 01/06/86 
HEAD FLUID DYNAHICS COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / OS/Z3/86 21 / / 
HECH-TRONICS CO. COOK 06/18/86 06/24/86 6 / / 06/30/86 12 / ! 
KECH-TRONICS CORP COOK 03/07/86 04/16/86 40 06/18/86 07/31/86 146 06118/86 
MERKLE-KORFF IND. COOK 06/18/86 06/24/86 6 / / 07116/86 28 / / 
HETAL BOX CORP COOK 03/11/86 04/17/86 31 07/08/86 06/23/86 104 07/08/86 
HETAL BOX CORP, COOK 03/11/86 04/17/86 37 06/12/86 06/23/86 104 06/12/86 
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HBTPATH,INC. COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/02/86 14 / / 
HID-AMERICA PROTECTIVE COOK 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 04/28/86 19 / / 
HID-WBST SPRING WILL 04/01/86 04/09/86 8 / / 05/16/86 45 / / 
HID-WEST SPRING WILL 04/09/86 04/29/86 20 / / 05/19/86 40 / / 
HIDWEST DBCKS DUPAGB 01/29/86 / / o 03/12/86 05/30/86 al 03/12/86 
HIDWEST DBCKS DUPAGB 01/29/86 / / o 03/03/86 06/12/86 134 03/03/86 
MIDWEST BLECTRIC COOK 09/06/85 10/04/85 28 / / 11/12/85 67 / / 
HIDWEST-DIV/SYBRON COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / OS/23/86 21 / / 
MIXING EQUIPHENT CO DUPAGB 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/07/86 19 / / 
HLW PRODUCTS COOK 05/12/86 / / o 07/02/86 08/29/86 109 07/02/86 
MLV PRODUCTS, INC. COOK 04/09/86 04/15/86 6 / / 06/19/86 71 / / 
HOLON MOTOR l COIL COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/14/86 26 / / 
MOODY BIBLB INS. COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/07/86 19 / I 
HORAINE VALLEY COMH. COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 08/20/86 63 / ( 
MORAINB VALLBY COHH. COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / I 08/20/86 63 / / 
HORGAN O'HARB, INC DUPAGE 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/28/86 40 / / 
MORTON HETALCRAFT CO TAZBWELL 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 04/28/86 19 / / 
MORTON THIOKOL COOK 02/13/86 03/07/86 22 / / 04/10/86 56 / / 
HSCI,LTD. COOK 08/22/85 09/10/85 19 / / 10/29/85 68 / / 
HULTIGRAPHICS COOK 07/10/85 07/30/85 20 / / 09/09/85 61 / / 
McKESSON CHBH CO COOK 03/25/86 04/16/86 22 / / OS/29/86 65 / / 
HcKBSSON ENV. COOK 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 04/17/86 16 / / 
NABISCO BRANDS INC. COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/02/86 14 / / 
NATICO, INC. COOK 04/0~/86 04/08/86 4 / / 05/01/86 27 / / 
NATIONAL CASTINGS COOK 09/23/85 09/23/85 0 / / 10/30/85 31 / / 
NATIONAL ELECTRONIC KANB 01/09/86 02/05/86 27 06/10/86 07/25/86 197 06/10/86 
NATIONAL MATBRIAL CO. COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/02/86 14 / I 
NATIONAL TOTB BIN KANKAKEE 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 06/26/86 8 / / 
NAVY PUBLIC WORKS OT LAKB 04/01/86 04/09/86 8 01/16/86 10/08/86 190 07/16/86 
NELSON WIRB CO. COOK 10/23/85 11/12/85 20 / / 05/09/86 198 / / 
NOBERT PLATING CO COOK 04/04/86 04/09/86 5 / / 05/01/86 27 / / 
NOR-AM AGRI.PRODUCTS DUPAGE 05/02/86 05/07/86 5 / / 05/13/86 11 / / 
NORTHBRN PBTROCHBH GRUNDY 04/21/86 / / o 04/25/86 06/06/86 46 04/25/86 
NORTHBRN PBTROCHBM GRUNDY 03/26/86 04/01/86 6 04/25/86 06/06/86 72 04/25/86 
NORTHBRN PETROCHBH GRUNDY 04/04/86 04/10/86 6 / / 07/08/86 95 I / 
NORTHWESTERN CHBM. DUPAGB 07/08/85 07/26/85 18 / / 05/07/87 668 / / 
NORTHWBSTERN GOLF COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / OS/21/86 19 / / 
NOSCO INC. LAKE 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/14/86 26 / / 
OAK SWITCH SYSTBHS HCHBNRY 03/21/86 04/23/86 33 / / 06/19/86 90 / / 
OAK SWITCH SYSTBHS HCHBNRY 09/04/85 09/04/85 o 09/04/85 11/27/85 84 09/04/85 
OLYHPIC CONTROLS CORP. KANE 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/22/86 34 / / 
OPTIFBX INC. COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/08/86 20 / / 
OWBNS-ILLIIIOIS DUPAGB 04/22/86 04/25/86 3 / / 05/15/86 23 / / 
OXBQUIP HEALTH COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/01/86 13 / / 
PARCO PRODUCTS COOK 06/15/86 07/02/86 17 / / 08/05/86 51 / / 
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PHILLIPS MFG. CO. COOK 11/08/85 / / o 11/15/85 05/04/87 542 11/1,5/85 
PHILLIPS MFG. CO. COOK 09/12/85 09/19/85 7 11/15/85 05/04/87 599 11/10/85 
PIELET BROTHERS COOK 04/21/86 OS/21/86 36 / / 06/18/86 58 / / 
PLAYSKOOL,INC. COOK 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 / / 04/28/86 24 / l 
PORTER EQUIP.CO. COOK 04/09/86 04/15/86 6 / / 04/28/86 19 / / 
PRINTPACK, INC KANE 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / OS/21/86 19 / / 
PROCTOR & GAMBLE COOK 10/07/85 / / o 11/04/85 01/10/86 95 11/04/85 
PROD FIN & FABRIC COOK 08/27/85 09/17/85 21 02/13/86 05/30/86 276 02/13/80 
PRODUCT FIN/FABRIC COOK 01/15/86 / / o 02/28/86 05/30/86 135 02/28/86 
PRYOR INDUSTRIES DUPAGE 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 / / 04115/86 11 / / 
PVS CHEMfCAL CO. COOK 08/08/85 10/02/85 55 11/18/85 06/04/87 665 11/18/85 
PVS CHEMICALS, INC COOK 03/25/86 04/10/86 16 / / 05/30/86 66 / / 
R R BRINK LOCK SYST WILL 12/30/85 02/14/86 46 / / 03/13/86 73 I / I 

RADCO INDUSTRIES KANE 11/12/85 01/08/86 57 / / 07/25/86 255 / / 
RAYHOND CONTROL ST. COOK 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 / / 05/08/86 34 .I / 
RRCON OPTfCAL LAKE 05/01/86 05/13/86 12 / / OS/23/86 22 / I 
REFLECTOR HARDWARE COOK 12/17/85 01/13/86 27 / / 04/09/86 113 / / 
RELIABLE ELECTRIC COOK 04/15/86 05/05/86 20 / / OS/23/86 38 ! / 
RELIABLE ELECTRIC COOK 07/15/85 07/29/85 14 09/16/85 04/22/87 646 09/16/85 
RESINOID ENG. CORP. COOK 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 04128/86 19 / / 
RHO CHEHICAL WILL 01/23/86 02/28/86 36 / / 05/07/86 104 / / 
RICHARDSON GRAPHICS COOK 04/28/86 05/01/86 3 / / 05/12/86 14 / / 
ROCK.MACHINE TOOL WINNEBAGO 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 04/22/86 13 / ! 
ROY C. INGERSOLL COOK 07/18/85 08/01/85 14 / / 03/03/86 21.8 / 
RR BRINK LOCKING SYS WILL 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/19/86 15 / 
S C INDUSTRIES,INC COOK 03/10/86 03/20/86 10 / / 06/11/86 93 / 
S&R METAL CO. COOK 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 / / 05/16/86 42 / / 
SAFETY KLEEN COOK 03/01/86 04/04/86 34 09/30/86 08/04/86 156 09/30/86 
SAFETY KLEEN COOK 06/09/86 06/12/86 3 / / 09/08/86 91 / / 
SAFETY KLEEN COOK 06/09/86 06/12/86 3 / / 09/08/86 91 / / 
SAFETY KLEEN COOK 06/09/86 06/12/86 3 / / 09/08/86 91 , 

/ I 

SAFETY KLEEN COOK 06/09/86 06/12/86 3 / / 09/08/86 91 / 
SAFETY KLEEN WILL 06/09/86 06/12/86 3 / / 09/08/86 91 / / 
SAFETY KLEEN CORP COOK 05/01/86 05/16/86 15 / / 06/18/86 48 / / 
SAPORITO PLATING CO COOK 05/19/86 06/11/86 23 / / 08/19/86 92 / / 
SCA CHEHICAL COOK 01/16/86 01/24/86 8 / / 02/24/86 39 / 
SEARLE PHARMACEUTICAL COOK 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / / 05/01/86 22 / / 
SHERWIN WILLIAHS COOK 03/21/86 04/01/86 5 05/16/86 01/18/86 113 05/16/86 
SHERWIN WILLIAMS COOK 03/27/86 04/01/86 5 05/16/86 07/18/86 113 05/16/86 
SHERWIN WILLIAHS COOK 04/09/86 04/11/86 2 / I 04/28/86 19 / / , 
SHERWIN-WILLIAMS COOK 03/31/86 04/03/86 3 / / 08/07/86 129 / / 
SHURE BROS.,INC. COOK 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 05/16/86 37 / / 
SID HARVEY SUPPLY DUPAGE 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 07/08/86 32 / / 
SIGNAL RESEARCH INC COOK 03/05/86 03/19/86 14 / / 05/13/86 69 / / 
SIGNODE CORPORATION COOK OS/29/86 07/02/86 34 09/16/86 08/26/86 89 09/16/86 
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ILLINOIS ENVIRONMBNTAL PROTECTION AGBNCY 
ENFORCEMENT PROGRAMS 

ENFORCEMENT/COMPLIANCE TRACKING 
RESOLVED 

RESPONDENT NAME COUNTY INVESTI- CIL DATE LAPSE PRE-ENF, RESOLVED LAPSE 31 0 
GATroN CONF, DATE NOTICE 
DATE LETTER DATE 

DATE 

SINCLAIR VALENTINE COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / 06/1 0/86 39 / / 
SOO LINB RAILROAD DUPAGE 04/30/86 07/02/86 63 / / 09/26/86 149 / / 
SOUTHERN CA, CHEM, MCHENRY 02/13/86 03/21/86 36 06/24/86 06/30/86 137 06/24/86 
SPBCIFIBD PLATING COOK 04/21/86 05/16/86 25 / / 06/11/86 51 / / 
ST, OF IL,CENT,HAG, COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 08/19/86 74 / I 
STANADYNE INC COOK 02/14/86 03/01/86 21 04/21/86 05/12/86 87 04/21/85 
STANADYNE INC, COOK 02/14 '86 03/01/86 21 04/21/86 05/12/86 87 04/21/86 
STANADYNE-CHGO DIV COOK 09/0~iI85 / / o 09/23/85 01/09/86 122 09/23/85 
STANADYNE-CHGO DIV COOK 07/17/85 07/29/85 12 09/23/85 01/09/86 176 09/&3/85 
STBHBRIDGB HANUF, DUPAGB 03/04/86 05/19/86 76 01/11/86 07/11/86 129 0'1/11/86 
STEPAN COHPANY WILL 01/30/85 10/10/85 72 03/13/86 02/14/86 199 03/13/86 
STBPAN COHPANY WILL 07/19/85 10/10/85 83 / / 07/10/87 7&1 / / 
STEWART-WARNBR COOK 09/17/85 10/09/85 22 / / 04/24/86 219 / / 
S~LLrVAN VARNISH CO, COOK 04/04/86 04/09/86 5 / / 05/01/86 27 / / 
SVN CHBHICAL CORP KANKAKEE 05/02/86 01/29/86 88 / / 09/04/86 125 / / 
SVRAK LEATHER CORP, COOK 10/02/85 / / o 11/07/85 03/24/86 173 11/07/85 
SWITCHCRAFT,INC. COOK 05/02/86 05/07/86 5 / / OS/23/86 21 / / 
:ECHALLOY I~LrNOIS HCHENRY 07/15/85 09/09/85 56 11/05/85 02/14/86 214 11/05/85 
TBCHNICAL P8TROLBUH COOK OS/28/86 06/16/86 19 01/22/87 04/10/87 317 01/22/87 
~ECHNrCAL PETROLEUH COOK OS/28/86 06/16/86 19 01/22/87 04/10/87 317 01/22/87 
TBXACO·LOCKPORT WILL 03/27/86 04/01/86 5 / / 04/16/86 20 / / 
THE MACKINNEY CO. COOK 06/t8/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/03/86 15 / / 
THOHAS STEEL WILL 03/28/86 04/16/86 19 / / OS/21/86 54 / / 
THOMAS STEBL CBCO WILL 09/18/85 09/27/35 9 04/09/86 06/12/86 267 04/09/86 
THOKAS STEEL-CECO WILL 03/03/86 03/12/86 9 / / 04/25/86 53 / / 
TRANSFORMER HFG COOK 05/16/86 / / o 07/02/86 10/31/86 168 07/02/86 
U.S. PACKAGING CORP COOK 07/10/85 08/08/85 29 / / 11/04/85 117 / / 
U.S.ARHY·JOILET WILL 03/25/86 04/03/86 9 / / 07/25/86 122 / / 
U,S,ARHY-JOLIET WILL 02/20/86 05/08/86 77 / / 07/25/86 155 / / 
U,S,ARHY-JOLIET lHLL 02/20/86 05/08/86 77 06/26/86 09/02/86 194 06/26/86 
U,S,CAN COHPANY COOK 04/24/86 07/16/86 83 / / 12/18/86 238 / / 
U,S,NAVAL BASE LAKE 11/13/85 01/29/86 77 03/12/86 06/27/86 226 03/12/86 
U,S,NAVY BXCHANGE LAKE 11/13/85 12/16/85 33 02/11/86 10/30/86 351 02/11/86 
UNION OIL WILL 07/01/85 08/05/85 35 / / 01/10/86 193 / / 
UNION OIL CO WILL 05/16/86 / / 0 / / 07/25/86 70 / / 
UOP FLBXONICS DIV COOK 09/10/85 / / o 09/23/85 02/06/86 149 09/23/85 
VALSPAR CORP COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / OS/29/86 27 / / 
WABASH DATATBCH,INC, MCHENRY 04/09/86 04/14/86 5 / / 04/28/86 19 / / 
WEST-TRONICS DUPAGB 07/30/85 09/06/85 38 / / 12/12/85 135 / / 
WBSTBLL, INC, DUPAGB 11/04/85 12/19/85 45 / / 12/18/85 H / / 
WBSTBRN KRAFT PAPBR COOK 10/28/85 12/12/85 45 01/13/86 04/03/86 157 01/13/86 
WILSON JONB3 CO, COOK 04/28/86 05/01/86 3 / / 06/02/86 35 / / 
WITCO CHBMICAL COOK 08/09/85 I / o 08/19/85 11/04/85 87 08/19/85 
WITCO CORPORATION COOK 02/21/86 03/19/86 26 / / 04/22/86 60 / / 
WOODSTOCK DIE CAST MCHENRY 08/30/85 10/04/85 35 / / 02/04/86 158 / / 
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RBSPONDBNT NAHB 

ZBGBRS INC 
ZBNITH BADIO CORP 

l RBGION 3 
A.A.WASTB OIL 
ARATBl SBRVICES 
BRADFORD IND.,INC. 
CARL SANDBURG COL 
CATERPILLAR 
CATERPILLAR 12 
CATBRPILLAR TRACTOR 
CATERPILLAR TRACTOR CO 
CHROHE LOCOHOTIVB. 
DHI 
FLEMHING-POTTER 
GLIDE AWAY 
HARRINGTON SIGNAL 
INTERNATIONAL PAPER 
JOHN DEERE FOUNDRY 
JOHN DEERE PARTS 
JOHN DEERE PLOW 
KEYSTONE STEEL 
KOPPPERS CO 
KOPPPERS CO 
LIBBY OWENS FORD 
MCKAY PLATING 
METAMORA IND INC 
HcLAUGHLIN BODY 
NSH INC 
PARSONS CO 
PEARSON INDUSTRIES 
PEORIA DISPOSAL 
PEORIA DISPOSAL 
PEORIA DISPOSAL 
ROBCKER'S 
SAFBTY-KLEEN 
STANDARD FORWARDING 
SUNSET HILLS CC 
UNR-ROHN 
WEB-KOTE INC 

* REGION 4 
A E STALEY 
AHERICAN X-RAY 
C E CARPENTER 

ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 
ENFORCEMENT PROGRAMS 

ENFORCEHBNT/COMPLIANCB TRACKING 
RBSOLVBD 

COUNTY INVESTI- CIL DATB LAPSE PRB-ENF. RBSOLVBD LAPSB 31 D 
GATION CONF. DATB NOTICE 
DATB LETTER DATE 

DATB 

COOK 
COOK 

02/11/86 03/28/86 45 05/15/86 06/21/86 136 05/15/86 
04/28/86 05/02/86 4 / / 06/16/86 49 / / 

ROCK ISLAND 10/01/85 01/14/86 
ROCK [SLAND 08/30/85 10/08/85 
STARK 06/02/86 06/04/86 
KNOX 01/30/86 03/25/86 
PEORIA 05/09/86 01/02/86 
PBORIA 02/10/86 04/16/86 
PBORIA 02/28/86 04/11/86 
TAZEWELL 09/06/85 10/08/85 
ROCK ISLAND 06/04/86 06/06/86 
WOODFORD 11/21/85 01/13/86 
PBORIA 01/22/86 02/18/86 
PEORIA 01/17/86 01/24/86 
ROCK ISLAND 09/06/85 10/04/85 
PBORIA 05/05/86 05/19/86 
ROCK ISLAND 08/08/85 10/01/85 
ROCK ISLAND 09/11/85 10/04/85 
ROCK ISLAND 09/13/85 10/01/85 
PEORIA 03/25/86 04/16/86 
KNOX 08/01/85 10/09/85 
KNOX 08/01/85 10/09/85 
LASALLB 01/16/86 03/25/86 
ROCK ISLAND 01/09/86 02/18/86 
WOODFORD 01/31/86 02/14/86 
ROCK ISLAND 09/03/85 10/04/85 
LASALLE 01/07/86 01/30/86 
WOODFORD 02/14/86 04/24/86 
HENRY 02/20/86 02/26/86 
PEORIA 02/07/86 03/11/86 
PBORIA 03/21/86 04/01/86 
PBORIA 04/11/86 04/30/86 
TAZEWELL 06/25/86 08/22/86 
TAZBWELL 06/09/86' 06/12/86 
ROCK ISLAND 02/01/86 03/11/86 
TAZEWELL 01/31/86 05/08/86 
PBORIA 05/07/R6 01/29/86 
PEORIA 01/22/86 02/26/86 

99 04/21/86 04/21/86 
39 / / 12/03/85 
2 / / 06/11/86 

54 / / 06/12/86 
54 / / 01/03/86 
65 / / 05/19/86 
48 / / 06/24/86 
32 / / 04/25/86 
2 / 06/23/86 

53 / / 02/24/86 
21 / / 04/24/86 
7 03/07/86 09/18/86 

28 / / 02/28/86 
14 / / 06/09/86 
60 12/05/85 01/01/86 
23 / / 11/07/85 
18 / / 11/13/85 
22 / / 05/30/86 
69 / / 02/28/86 
69 08/25/86 08/29/86 
68 / / 05/30/86 
40 04/15/86 05/07/86 
14 03/20/86 08/22/86 
31 12/04/85 05/19/87 
23 / i 04/01/86 
69 06/25/86 OS/23/86 
6 / / 06/12/86 

32 / / 04/01/86 
5 / / 04/24/86 

13 / / 06/16/86 
58 / / 01/12/81 
3 / / 09/10/86 

32 / / 04/21/86 
91 / / 09/26/86 
83 / / 07/29/86 
35 06/05/86 08/29/86 

196 04/21/86 
95 / / 
9// 

133 / I 
55 / / 
98 / / 

116 / / 
231 / / 

19 / / 
95 / / 
92 / I 

244 03/01/86 
115 / / 

35 / I 
152 12/05/85 

51 / / 
61 / / 
66 / / 

211 / / 
393 08/25/86 
134 / / 
118 04/15/86 
203 03/20/86 
623 12/04/85 

84 / / 
98 06/25/86 

112 / / 
53 / / 
28 / / 
60 / / 

201 / / 
93 / / 
13 / / 

238 / / 
83 / / 

219 06/05/86 

MACON 11/15/85 03/28/86 133 08/01/86 08/25:86 283 08/01/86 
CHAMPAIGN 01/23/85 10/04/85 13 12/05/85 02/18/86 210 12/05/85 
DOUGLAS 01/12/85 / I 0 01/26/85 12/30/85 171 01/26/85 
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ILLINOIS ENVIRONMBNTAL PROTBCTION AGBNCY 
BNFORCBMBNT PROGRAHS 

BNFORCEHBNT/COMPLIANCB TRACKING 
RBSOLVBD 

RBSPONDBNT NAMB COUNTY INVESTI- CIL DATB LAPSB PRB-BNF, RBSOLVBD LAPSB 31 0 
GATION CONF, DATB NOTICB 
DATB LBTTER DATB 

DATB 

CABOT CHBM CORP DOUGLAS 07/25/65 08/19/85 25 / / 09/03/85 40 / / 
CABOT CORPORATION DOUGLAS 05/13/86 05/16/86 3 / / 06/12/86 30 / / 
CABOT CORPORATION DOUGLAS 03/25/86 06/Z6/86 93 / / 09/08/86 167 / / 
CATBRPILLAR TRACTOR HACON 12/19/85 03/04/86 75 06/20/86 07/08/86 201 06/20/86 
CBLOTEI CORP COLES 02/25/86 05/08/86 12 06/20/86 08/29/86 185 06/20/86 
CONTINENTAL CAN VERHILION 04/24/86 05/15/86 21 / / 06/18/86 55 / / 
CORB-LUBB VBRMILION 08/21/85 / / o 10/03/85 01/31/86 157 10/03/85 
DECATUR CONTAINER HACON 10/09/85 12/27/85 79 03/12/86 05/30/86 233 03/12/86 
DECATUR PLATING HACON 03/20/86 OS/22/86 63 08/15/86 10/31/86 225 08/15/86 
BLHCO, INC. MCLBAN 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/23/86 19 / / 
EURBKA CO HCLBAN 06/26/86 09/02/86 68 I / 10/28/86 124 / / 
FIRESTONE TIBB HACON 02/13/86 / / o OS/23/86 08/29/86 197 OS/23/86 
FLO-CON SYSTBHS,INC, CHAHPAIGN 04/28/86· 05/02/86 4 / / 05/08/86 10 / / 
FLO-CON SYSTBHS,INC, CIIAMPAIGN 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / 05/16/86 14 / / 
FHC CORPORATION VERMILION 08/28/85 09/24/85 21 / / 01/31/86 156 / / 
FMC CORPORATION VBRMILION 09/19/85 09/24/85 5 / / 01/31/86 134 / / 
GEN BLECT LAHP PLT COLBS 09/19/85 09/24/85 5 / / 11/04/85 46 / / 
GENERAL ELECTRIC HCLBAN 09/19/85 09/24/85 5 / / 01/31/86 134 / / 
GBNBRAL BLECTRIC CO HCLEAN 02/27/86 05/19/86 81 08/27/86 08/05/86 159 08/27/86 
GMC CEN FOUNDRY DIV VBRHILION 02/24/86 03/03/86 7 / / 03/24/86 28 / / 
ILL. DBPT. OF TRANS. COOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 / / 06/20/86 14 / / 
ILLINOIS POWBR DBWITT 09/10/85 09/27/85 11 / / 11/12/85 63 / / 
ILLINOIS POWER CO DEWITT OS/29/86 10/07/86 131 12/15/86 01/16/81 232 12/15/86 
J H CLOUGH SERVICB EFFINGHAM 06/11/86 06/25/86 14 I / 01/18/86 37 / / 
HARATHON OIL CO CRAWFORD 03/26/86 04/01/86 6 / / 04/23/86 28 / / 
HA&ATHOII 0 I L CO CRAWFORD 03/25/86 04/10/86 16 / / 05/30/86 66 / / 
HCKESSON CUEH HCLBAN 10/29/85 01/10/86 73 / / 03/27/86 149 / / 
HBANS SERVICES,INC, HACON 12/10/85 02/05/86 57 / / 04/01/86 112 / / 
HUBLLBR CO, HACON 09/09/85 10/02/85 23 12/03/85 12/03/85 85 12/03/85 
P,P.G, INOUSTRIES KACON 01/24/86 04/17/86 S3 / / 07/22/86 179 / / 
PEABODY HYERS LIVINGSTON 05/12/86 12/23/86 225 / ,1 06/08/87 392 / / 
PEBRLBSS OF AMERICA EFFINGHAH 07/22/85 09/10/85 50 09/26/85 02/28/86 221 09/26/85 
PBERLESS OF AMBRICA EFFINGHAH 07/22/85 09/10/85 50 09/26/85 03/05/86 226 09/26/85 
PETERSON-PURITAN VERHILION 07/31/H5 / / o 11/06/85 01/31/86 184 11/06/85 
PETBRSON-PURITAN VBRMILION 08/07/85 08/09/85 2 09/19/85 01/31/86 177 09/19/85 
PBTERSON-PURITAN VBRHILION 07/23/85 08/09/85 17 / / 09/16/85 55 / / 
PULLHAN-TRAILHOBILE COLES 08/08/85 09/25/85 48 12/23/85 01/31/86 176 01/17/86 
PULLMAN-TRAILHOBILE COLBS 08/08/85 09/25/85 48 12/23/85 05/07/86 272 12/23/85 
PULLHAN- TRA I LHOBI LB COLBS 09/19/85 09/25/85 6 12/23/85 05/14/87 602 12/23/85 
R R DONNELLEY LIVINGSTON 12/16/85 / / o 01/03/86 / / o 01/03/8S 
R R DONNBLLBY LIVINGSTON 07/30/85 09/23/85 55 01/03/86 10/02/85 64 01/03/86 
R ~ OONNELLEY LIVINGSTON 01/30/85 09/23/85 55 01/03/86 05/19/86 293 01/03/86 
R.R,DONNELLY 1 SONS COLBS 03/21/86 OS/27/86 67 / / 08/04/86 136 / / 
SAFBTY KLEEN CHAHPAIGN 06/09/86 06/12/86 3 09/30/86 09/08/86 91 09/30/86 
SAFETY KLBEN CHAMPAIGN 06/09/86 06/12/86 3 09/08/86 09/08/86 91 09/08/86 
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I1,LINOIS ENVIRONHENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 
ENFORCEHENT PROGRAHS 

ENFORCEMBNT/COMPLIANCB TRACKING 
RESOLVBD 

RESPONDBNT NAHE COUNTY INVESTl- CIL DATB LAPSE PRE-ENF. RBSOLVED LAPSE 31 D 
GATION CONF. DATE NOTICE 
DATB LETTER DATE 

DATB 

TRW, INC. CLARK 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 / / 05/01/86 30 / / 
UARCO, INC. IROQUOIS 08/09/85 09/23/85 45 / / 01/31/86 175 / / 
UARCO, INC. IROQUOIS 08/09/85 09/23/85 45 12/05/85 12/05/85 118 12/05/85 
US INDUST CHEM DOUGLAS 08/19/85 / / o 08/28/85 01/31/86 165 08/28/85 
US INDUST CHEH DOUGLAS 07/11/85 07/15/85 4 08/t3/85 04/17/86 280 08/13/85 

l REGrOll 5 
AnT TECH. INC. SANGAHON 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 08/01/86 58 / / 
BOHN HEAT TRANS CASS 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 / / OS/23/86 21 / / 
BORDEN CHEMICAL SANGAHON 08/30/85 09/09/85 10 / / 11/06/85 68 / / 
BRIGHTON LANDFILL MACOUPIN 03/25/86 04/03/86 9 / / 05/30/86 66 / / 
BUNN-O-MATIC SANGAMON 11/27/85 01/13/86 47 02/27/86 OS/23/86 177 02/27186 
CAN AM IND ADAMS 10/31/85 12/27/85 57 01/24/86 03/03/86 123 01/24/86 
CAPITOL RECORDS INC MORGAN 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/26/86 22 / / 
COLT INDUSTRIES ADAMS 07/23/85 08/27/85 35 11/06/85 02/26/86 218 11/06/85 
COPLEY PRESS INC. SANGAMON 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/23/~6 19 / / 
CUSTOH CHEMICAL ENG SANGAMON 07/25/85 07/25/85 o 10/02/85 10/21/85 88 10/02/85 
ESSEX GROUP CHRISTIAN 08/28/85 10/08/85 41 11/15/85 03/21/86 205 lli15/85 
GARRETT AVIATION SANGAHON 04/30/86 06/27/86 58 10/23/86 10/31/86 184 10/23/86 
HARRIS CORP ADAHS 10/24/85 12/12/85 49 / / 03/03/86 130 / / 
ILL WOOD PRESERV HONTGOHERY 08/16/85 10/08/85 53 / / 01/23/86 160 / / 
JOHN DEERE LOGAN 02/07/86 03/11/86 32 / / 04/21/86 73 I / 
THE CENTER SANGAHON 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/23/86 19 / / 

~ REGION 6 
AFFILIATED METALS MADISON 09/11/85 11/21/85 71 12/20/85 01/09/87 485 12/20/85 
AFFILIATED METALS CO. HADISON 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / 06/25/86 21 / / 
AFFILIATED MR.TALS CO. MADISON 06/06/86 06/21/86 15 / / 01/09/87 217 / / 
AIR-PRODUCTS CHEM. HADISON 04/22/86 0~!25/86 3 / / 05/16/86 24 / I 
AHOCO-MAIN PLANT MADISON 04/16/86 / / o 05/12/86 07/09/86 84 05/12/86 
AHOCO-HAIN PLAIIT HADISON 04/18/86 04/23/86 5 / / 05/15/86 27 / / 
AMOCO-RIVERFRONT HADISOII 04/16/86 / / o 04/22/86 07/09/86 84 04/22/86 
CARLISLE SYNTEC SYS BOND 11/08/85 11/20/85 12 / / 12/19/85 41 / / 
CBRRO COPPER PROD ST CLAIR 04/21/86 05/19/86 28 08/04/86 10/15/86 177 08/04/86 
CLARK OIL A REFIN MADISON 08/08/85 08/16/85 8 / / 01/31/86 176 / / 
CLARK OILA REFINING MADISON 06/03/86 06/24/86 21 / / 07/14/86 H / I 
CLAYTON CHEH CORP ST CLAIR 11/05/85 12/09/85 H / / 01/01/86 63 / / 
CLAYTON CIIEM CORP ST CLAIR 12/05/85 12/09/85 4 / / 01/07/86 33 / / 
CLIMATE CONTROL RANDOLPH 12/11/85 01/02/86 16 / / 02/11/86 56 / 
DIAHOND PLATING CO MADISON 03/10/86 03/19/86 9 / / 06/13/86 95 / I 
ETHYL PETRO ADDITIV ST CLAIR 07/17/85 / / o 07/23/85 09/03/85 48 07,'23/85 
GRANITE CITY PICKLG HADISON 10/09/85 10/22/85 13 / / 01/07/86 90 / I 

f 

HEIDTMAN STEEL PRO MADISON 03/07/86 03/18/86 11 I / 05/05/86 59 / / 
INDRP TAIIK CLEANING MADISON 02/28/86 03/17/86 17 / / 05/Q7/86 68 / / 
JBNNISON-WRIGHT CORP MADISON 03/25/86 04/11/86 17 / / 06/27/86 94 / / 
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ILLINOIS ENVIRONHENTAL PROTBCTION AGENCY 
BNFORCBHBNT PROGRAHS 

BNFORCBMBNT/COHPLIANCB TRACKING 
RBSOLVBD 

RESPONDBNT NAKB COUN1'Y INVESTI- CIL DATB LAPSB PRR-ENF, RESOLVED LAPSB 31 D 
GAT ION CONF. DATB NOTICB 
DATB LBTTBR DATB 

DATB 

KBRR-HeGRR CHEH CORP MADISON 03/25/86 04/14/86 20 / / 05/05/86 41 / / 
LACLEDE STBBL CO HADISON 11/14/85 J2/05/85 21 03/13/86 03/28/86 134 03/13/86 
HARSH STBNCIL HACH ST CLAIR 04/11/86 04/30/86 1~ 07/24/86 08/04/86 115 01/24/86 
HBAD CORP HADISON 12/03/85 12/11/85 8 / / 02/03/80 62 / / 
HIKA LUHBBR CO. RANDOLPH 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/16/86 28 / / 
MONSANTO RIVBRFRONT ST CLAIR 02/18/86 02/20/86 2 / / 07/14/86 146 / / 
HONSANTO-KRUHHRICH ST CLAIR 01/30/86 / / o 04/10/86 05/13/86 103 04/10/86 
HONSANTO-KRUHHRICH ST CLAIR D2/18/86 02/20/86 2 03/24/86 04/29/86 '70 03/24/86 
MONTBREY COAL CO CLINTON 11/26/85 02/14/86 80 / / 07/01/86 211 / / 
HUSICK PLATING ST CI,AIR 03/12/86 03/28/86 16 / / 04/18/86 31 / / 
NATIONAL HARINE SRV HADISON 03/25/86 04/11/86 17 / / 05/30/86 66 / / 
NATIONAL STRBL CORP HADISON 04/02/86 04/16/86 14 / / OS/21/86 65 / / 
NATIONAL STEEL CORP HADISON 05/14/86 05/30/86 16 / / 06/25/86 U / / 
NATURAL GAS PIPBLINE FAYETTB 06/11/86 I / o 08/21/86 09/26/86 107 08/21/86 
NBSCO STBBL BARRBL HADISON 08/19/85 / / o 08/28/85 09/12/85 24 06/28/85 
NESCO STEEL BARRBL MADISON 02/21/86 03/03/86 10 / / 04/1l/86 49 / / 
OWBNS-ILLINOIS INC HADISON OS/28/86 06/16/86 19 / / 07/17/86 50 / / 
PFIZER INC ST CLArR 07/09/85 08/07/85 29 / / 12/10/85 154 / / 
PRBCOAT HETALS HAOISON 01/10/86 01/24/86 14 / / 03/03/86 52 / / 
RBILLY TAR & CHBH HADISON 01/16/86 01/28/86 12 / / 02/18/86 33 / / 
REILLY TAR l CHEH HADISON 01/14/86 01/28/86 14 / / 02/18/86 35 / / 
REILLY TAR & CHBH HADISON 03/25/86 04/02/86 8 / / 05/05/86 41 / / 
REILLY TAR ANe CHBH HAOISON 08/22/85 / / o 10/01/85 10/02/85 41 10/01/85 
ROADHASTER CORP. RICHLAND 04/22/86 04/25/86 3 / / 05/16/86 24 / / 
R0CKOLA HANlIFAr.T CO COOK 01/29/86 02/19/86 21 / / OS/21/86 112 / / 
ROCKWELL INTBR HARION 04/23/86 05/15/86 22 / / 06/09/86 47 / / 
SAFBTY-KLBEN CORP ST CLAIR 03/06/86 03/19/86 13 / / 04/25/86 50 / / 
SRELL OIL CO HADISON 06/05/86 06/16/86 11 / / 07/08/86 33 / / 
SHBLL-WOOD RIVBR HADISON 03/12/86 03/11/86 5 04/29/86 08/21/86 162 04/29/86 
ST LOUIS LBAD REGY HAD [SON 07/16/85 09/16/85 62 / / 01/31/86 199 / / 
TODD CORP HADISON 06/19/86 06/30/86 11 / / 07/25/86 36 / / 
TRADB WASTE INC" ST CLAIR 06/06/86 06/12/86 6 / / 06/Z7/86 21 / / 
iwr ST CLAIR 01/16/86 01/24/86 8 / / 02/21/86 42 / / 

• REGION 7 
AIRTBX PRODUCTS WAYNE 06/13/86 07/16/86 33 / / 08/15/86 63 / / 
ALLIBD CHBH CORP HASSAC 04/30/86 06/06/86 37 / / 07/09/86 70 / / 
ALLIED CHEMICAL MASSAC 08/14/85 09/16/85 33 / / 10/02/85 49 / / 
CHAMPION LABS BDWARDS 06/18/86 / / o 08/11/86 10/31/86 135 oa/ll /86 
CHAMPION LABS INC BDWARDS OS/2?i86 06/20/86 24 08/11/86 10/31/86 151 08/11/86 
CHAHPION-V SALBH P~T BDWARDS 06/18/86 / / o 08/11/86 10/31/86 135 08/11/86 
ClPS GRAND TOWBR JACKSON 11/14/85 12/06/85 22 / / 12/06/85 22 / / 
LAIDLAW CORP HASSAC 11/13/85 12/02/85 19 / I 12/30/85 47 / / 
LUBER-FrNBR DIV HOWARDS OS/21/86 07/03/86 37 08/11/86 10/31/86 157 08/11/86 
HARK TWAIN HARINB FRA~KLlN 01/23/86 / / o 02/14/86 03/18/86 54 02/14/86 



Page No. 11 
10/26/81 

ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 
ENFORCEMENT PROGRAHS 

ENFORCEHENT/COMPLIANCE TRACKING 
RBSOLVED 

RESPONDENT NAME COUNTY rNVRSTI- CIL DATE LAPSB PRE-RNF. RESOLVED LAPSE 31 D 
GATION CONF, DATE NOTICE 
DATE LETTER DATB 

DATE 

HO. PORTLAND CEHENT HASSAC 08/14/85 08/21/85 7 10/21/R5 10/02/85 ~9 10/21/85 
NORGE,DIV HAGIC CHF WILLIAMSON 12/12/85 02/27/86 17 / / 0~/09/86 118 / / 
NORTH AHERICAN LIGHT CLAY 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 / / 07/02/86 14 / / 
OLIN CORP-EN TST RNO WILLIAHSON 03/0~/86 O~/11/86 38 / / 06/05/86 93 I / 
PEABODY COAL CO OALLATrN 05/08/86 06/09/86 32 07/15/86 09/19/86 13~ 01/15/86 
PENN ALUMINUM INTER, JACKSON 02/13/86 04/16/86 62 / / 06/06/86 113 / / 
PERHA-TRBAT OF IL WILLIAMSON 07/08/85 08/27/85 50 / / 01/31 /86 207 / l 
PRECISION NATIONAL JEFFERSON 08/19/85 08/28/85 9 / I 10/02/85 44 / / 
R A WILKE HACH, CO WILLIAHSON 09/12/85 10/04/85 22 12/03/85 01/31/86 141 12/03/85 
SIU-CARBOIIDALE JACKSON 01/01/86 03/04/86 62 / / 04/09/86 98 ! / 
SPARTON HFG, CO, CLAY 08/29/85 09/19/85 21 / / 11112/85 75 / / 
SWAN CORPORATION HARION 04/08/86 04/30/86 22 06/19/86 08/12/86 126 06/19/86 
TEXACO LAWRENCE 12/30/85 01/14/86 15 / / 05/0:/86 122 / / 
TEXACO LAWRENCB 11/21/85 12/30/85 39 / / 02/27/86 98 / / 
TROJAN CORP WILLIAHSON 12/19/85 02/05/85 48 / / 03/10/86 81 / / 
VALLEY STEEL PROD MARION 03/31/86 OS/22/86 52 / / 06/27/86 88 / / 
VrENNA CORRRCTIONAL JOHNSON 07/14/85 08/27/85 44 / / 09/25/85 73 / / 

* REGION 0 
AlB INDUSTRIAL OUT OF ST, 06/15/86 07/03/86 18 / ! 08/29/86 75 / / 
CHBH-HET SBRV, OUT OF ST, 02/13/86 0~/22!86 68 / / 05/14/86 90 / / 
JOliN DBERE OUT OF ST. 02/07/86 03/11/86 32 / / 04/21/86 73 / 
OSMOSE WOOD PRES, OUT OF ST, OS/27/86 07/15/86 49 / / 08/12/86 77 / 



10/26/87 

1, NUHBER OF ENFORCEMENT ACTIONS STILG PENDING 
126 

2. NUHBER OF COMPLIANCE INQUIRY LETTEBS SENT 
113 

AVERAGE LAPSE TIHE 
23 

DIVISION OF ENFORCEMBNT PROGRAMS 
ENFORCEHENT/COMPLIANCE TRACKING RBPORT 
SUMHARY FOR LPC RECORDS STILL PENDING 

07/01/85 THROUGH 06/30/86 

3. NUMBRR OF PRE-ENFORCEMENT CONFERENCE LETTERS SENT 
90 

4, NUMBER OF ENFORCEMENT LETTERS SENT 
9 

5. NUMBER OF 31 D NOTICES SENT 
89 

6, NUHBER OF REFERRALS 
28 

AVERAGE LAPSE TIHE 
231 

7. IIUMBER OF COHPLAINTS FILED 
5 

AVERAGE LAPSE TIME 
217 
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ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 
ENFORCEMENT PROGRAMS 

ENFORCEMBNT/COMPLIANCB TRACKING 
STILL PBNDING 

RESPONDENT NAMB COUNTY INVRSTI- CIL DATB LAPSB PRB-BNF. ENF, 31 D REFERRAL LAPSB PROSC COMPLT LAPSE 
GATrON CONF, JIBTTBR NOTICB DATE AUTH, FILBD 
DATB LETTER DATE DATE DATB 

DATE 

U DIVISION LPC 

~ REGION I 
ACME SOLVBNT WINNBBAGO 10/08/85 10/11/85 3 12/11/85 / / 12/11/85 07/17/86 282 USBPA I 0 
BASSIOK BUREAU 06/13/86 07/02/86 19 09/11/86 / / 09/ll /86 / / 0 / 0 
BORG-WARNBR CHBH LIN LASALLE 07/18/85 08/01/85 14 09/11/85 06/08/87 09/11/85 / / 0 / / 0 
BOUZIANE PLATING WINNBBAGO 02/20/86 02/26/86 6 05/06/86 / / 05/06/86 / / 0 / I 0 
CARBIDE BNBRGY CORP liINNEBAGO 04/04/86 05/01/86 27 06/12/86 / / 06/12/86 / / 0 / j 0 
COUNSELOR CORP, WINNEBAGO 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 08/05/86 / I 08/05/86 / 0 / I 0 
GBNBRAL HYDRAULICS WINNEBAGO 05/01/86 05/14/86 13 06/11/86 / / 06/11/86 / / 0 / / 0 
GBNBRAL WEB DYNAMIC WINNEBAGO 03/07/86 04/03/86 27 / / / / / / / / 0 / / 0 
HEICO, INC LASALLB 09/05/85 10/11/85 36 / / / / / I / 0 / 0 
JOHN GRBBN PRBSS WINNEBAGO 02/24/86 03/21/86 25 05/01/86 / / 05/01/86 1 / 0 / I 0 
MIG INVBSTMBNTS BOONE 05/09/86 / / o OS/21/86 / / OS/21/86 / / 0 / I 0 
RBBD-CHATWOOD WINNBBAGO 07/12/85 07/25/85 13 08/30/85 / / 08/30/85 / / 0 / 0 
ROCKFORD PROD 3 WINNBBAGO 11/18/85 12/06/85 18 / / / / / / ! / 0 / 0 
ROCKFORD PRODUCTS 2 WINNBBAGO 05/07/86 OS/23/86 16 06/19/86 / / 06/19/86 / I 0 / 1 0 
ROOK FORD wrRB TBCH WINNBBAGO 09/27/85 10/08/85 II 11/08/85 / / 11/08/85 / I 0 I I 0 
ROCKWBLL INT. WINNBBAGO 11/01/85 11/21/85 14 / / / / / / / / 0 1 / 0 
SESTOR ! SON DBKALB 08/28/85 / / o 09/10/85 / / 09/10/85 / 0 / 0 
STBWART-WARNER BURBAU 04/02/86 05/01/86 29 / / / / / ! / I 0 / 0 

i REGION 2 
ACID-OHMAN BOILBR KANB 04/04/86 04/08/86 4 07/16/86 / / 07/16/86 09/19/86 168 USBPA 01;05/87 276 
ALL AMBRICAN TANK COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 08/29/86 / / 08/29/86 / / 0 / 0 
ALLIBD MBTAL COOK 01/22/86 03/21/86 58 07/18/86 / I 07/18/86 / ! 0 I 0 
AMBR WASTB PROOBSS COOK 05/02/86 / / o 05/l4/86 / / 05/14/86 / / 0 I 0 
AMBR WASTE PROCBSS COOR 03/28/86 / / o 05/14/86 / / 05/14/86 / ! 0 I i) 

AMER WASTB PROCBSS COOK 03/26/86 04/03/86 8 05/14/86 / / 05/14/86 ! 0 / / 0 
AMERICAN PHOTO COOK 06/03/86 06/05/86 2 08/05/86 / I 08/05/86 I 0 1 0 
AMFHBNOL COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 07/16/86 / / 07/16/86 ! 0 I / 0 
AURORA CORD AND CAB KBNDALL 06/03/86 06/05/86 Z 08/05/86 I ! 08/05/86 I / 0 0 

"BOND CHBHICAL CO COOK 06/02/86 06/04/86 2 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 I / 0 , 
BOYAR SCHULTZ CORP. COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 08/05/86 / I 08/05/86 / ! 0 I I 0 . 
BROWNING FBRRIS IND. LAKB 03/14/86 03/29/86 15 / / / / / / o~nl/86 119 USBPA 07/21/86 129 

.BROWNING-FBRRIS IND LAKB 09/17/85 10/10/85 23 / / / / I I ! / 0 i 0 
OARGILL,INC, KANE 05/01/86 05/01/86 o OS/29/86 / / OS/29/86 / 0 I I 0 
CARGILL,INC, KANB 11/06/85 11/12/85 6 / / / / / / / / 0 0 
OETRON BLBCTRONICS KANB 07/23/85 08/02/85 10 01/10/86 06/08/87 01/10/86 / I 0 I / 0 I 

CHBHFLOOR, INC. COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 : / 0 0 
cro II (ARBA 3) COOK 08/09/85 10/08/85 60 11/04/85 / / 11/04/85 01/06/86 150 USBPA / 0 
CMOS CIRCUITS,INC. COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 / / I / / I I / 0 I / 0 
DANLY MACH CORP. COOK 04/21/86 04/23/86 2 / / / / / / / 0 / J 0 
BLBCTRONIC SUPPORT SYS. DUPAGB 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 07/16/86 I / 07/16/86 ! I 0 / 0 
BMBRSON l CUMING r.OOK 09/16/85 09/27/85 11 11/05/85 06/08/81 11/05/85 I / 0 I I 0 I 



Page No. 
10/26/87 

ILLINOIS ENVIRONMBNTAL PROTBCTION AGENCY 
BNFORCBMENT PROGRAMS 

ENFORCEMENT/COMPLIANCE TRACKING 
STILL PENDOIG 

RESPONDENT NAME COUNTY INVESTI· CIL DATE LAPSE PRR-ENF. ENF. 31 D RBFERRAL LAPSE PROSe COHPLT LAPSE 
GAT ION COUF. [,ETTER NOTICE DATE AUTH. FILED 
DATE LETTER DATE DATE DATE 

DATE 

EMPIRE HARD CHROME COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 OB/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 / / 0 
EXCELLO PRESS, INC. COOK 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 / / 0 
G.E.-SPENT FUEL OPt GRUIIDY 09/19/85 09/24/85 5 11/04/85 / / 11/04/86 / / 0 I / 0 
GAT! TERMINALS COOK 07/02/85 07/22/85 20 08/21/85 06/16/87 08/21/85 / / 0 / / 0 
GEAR SPECIALTIES CO. COOK 06/04/36 06;06/86 2 08/06/86 I / 08/06/86 / / 0 / / 0 
GENERAL BLEC.CO. COOK 05/06/86 OS/21/86 15 / / / / / / 06/24/87 414 USBPA / / 0 
GIL-BAR RUBBER PROD ceOK 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 / / 0 
GILBERT l BENNETT COOK 03/25/86 04/10/86 16 / / / / / / / / 0 / / 0 
GILBERT AND BENNETT COOK 09/04/85 09/12/85 8 10/11/85 / / 10/1 1/85 / / 0 / / 0 
GILBERT&BENNETT MFG. COOK 04/11/86 04/28/86 17 / / / / / / 06/16/86 66 USEPA 07/30/86 110 
HAHHOND ORGAN CO. COOK 04/28/86 05/02/86 4 07/16/86 / / 07/16/86 / / 0 / / 0 
INLAND METAL REFIN COOK 03/25/86 04/03/86 9 / / / / / / 04/29/86 35 USEPA / / 0 
INLAND HETALS REF. COOK 08/19/85 08/28/85 9 / / / / / / / / 0 / / 0 
ITT HARPER DIY. COOK 01/16/85 07/29/85 13 01/10/86 / / 01/10/86 / / 0 I / 0 
JOANNA WESTERN HILL COOK 09/12/85 / / o 10/04/85 / / 10/04/85 / / 0 / / 0 
UK SCREW PROD. IiUPAGE 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 / / 0 
LAHKIN LEATHER COOK 06/06/86 06 111/86 5 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 / / 0 
LISSNER CORP, COOK 09/10/85 01/03/86 115 / / / / / / 07/08/86 301 USBPA / / 0 
HlW LABORATORIBS, INC. COOK 04/04/86 04/09/86 5 07/16/86 / / 07/16/86 10/20/86 199 USBPA / / 0 
MAGNBTIC COHPONENTS COOK 10/16/85 11/14/85 29 01/13/86 / / 01/13/86 04/22/86 188 USEPA / / 0 
METAL FINISH RSRCH COOK 07/19/85 08/01/85 13 09/11/85 06/08/81 09/11/85 / / 0 / / 0 
HIDWEST GALVANIZING COOK 06/18/86 06/24/86 6 08/26/86 / / 08/26/86 / / 0 / / 0 
MIDWEST LAW PRINT CO. COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 / / 0 
HLW PRODUCTS COOK 05/12/86 / / o 06/09/86 / / 06/09/86 / / 0 / / 0 
NATIONAL CASTrNGS COOK 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 01/16/86 / / 07 !l6/8S I / 0 / / 0 
NATIONAL CASTINGS COOK 04/28/86 05/02/86 4 07/16/86 / / 07/16/86 / / 0 / / 0 
NIEDERHAIBR DISPLAY COOK 06/18/86 06/20/86 2 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 / / 0 
NOR-AM CHEM. CO. WILL 06/18/86 06/23/86 5 08/26/86 / / 08/26/86 / / 0 ! I 0 
PAXTON ~ANDFILL 12 COOK 03/25/86 04/03/86 9 / / / / / / / / 0 / / 0 
PEACOCK ENG. CO. DUPAGE 06/18/86 06/23/86 5 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 / / 0 
PRIDB (CLAYTOR) IND. COOK 12/04/85 01/08/86 35 03/05/86 / / 03/05/86 04/28/86 145 USEPA 02/02/87 425 
PVS CHEHICALS,INC. COOK 03/25/86 04/10/86 16 / / / / / / / / 0 / / 0 
RADCO [NDUSTRIES KANE 11/12/85 01/08/86 57 / / / / I / 07/31/86 261 USEPA / I 0 

! SAFETY KLEEN COOK 06/09/86 06/12/86 3 / / / I / / / / 0 / I 0 
S~HWINN BICYCLE 11 COOK 08/19/85 08/28/85 9 12/23/85 / / 12/23/85 / / 0 I / 0 
SCHWINN BICYCLE 12 COOK 08/19/85 08/28/85 9 12/23/85 / / 12/23/85 / / 0 / / 0 
SCHWINN BrCYCLR CO. COOK 05/02/86 05/06/86 4 01/16/86 / / 01/16/86 / / 0 I I 0 
SCHWINN BICYLGE 14 COOK 08/19/85 08/28/85 9 12/23/85 / / 12/23/85 / / 0 / / 0 
se ~A BLBCTRf~ COOK 01/09/85 01/18/85 9 08/21/85 / / 08/21/85 06/19/87 110 USEPA / / 0 
TEI!RON INC. COOK 07/08/85 08/02/85 25 09/20/85 / / 09/20/85 / / 0 / / 0 

I TRANSFORMBR MFG. COOK 05116/86 / / o 06/10/86 / / 06/10/86 / / 0 / / 0 
I U.S.ARHY-JOILBT WILL 03/25/86 04/03/86 9 / / / / / / 08/22/86 150 USEPA / / 0 
!UNION OIL CO. WILL 05/16/86 I / o 06/25/86 / / 06/25/86 09/04/86 111 USBPA / I 0 

ZEGERS, INC. COOK 02/11/86 03/28/86 45 04/24/86 / / 04/24/86 08/16/86 185 AG I / 0 
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ILLINOIS ENVIRONHENTAL PROTECTION AGBNCY 
BNFORCBHBNT PROGRAHS 

ENFORCEHENT/COHPLIANCE TRACKING 
STILL PBNDING 

RESPONDBNT NAHB COUNTY INVBSTI· CIL DATB LAPSE PRE·BNF. ENF. 31 0 REFERRAL LAPSE PROSC COHPLT LAPSE 
GAT ION COIIF. LETTBR NOTIcE DATE AUTH. FILBD 
DATB LBTTBR OATB DATE DATE 

DATE 

* REGION 3 
CHROHB CRANKSHAFT ROCK ISLAND 07/24/85 09/24/85 62 / / / / / / / / 0 / I 0 
DELBERG POLISHING ROCK ISLAND 10/16/85 12/27/85 72 / / / / / / " / 

0 / / 0 
KEYSTONE STEEL PBORIA 03/25/86 04/16/86 22 / / / / / / 08/13/86 141 USEPA I / 0 
NATIONAL COATINGS KNOX 08/16/85 09/20/85 35 / / / / / I I / 0 1 / 0 
SUNSET HILLS CC TAZEWELL 01/31/86 05/08/86 97 06/10/86 / / 06/10/86 / / 0 / 0 
TECHNICAL SERVIOES HENRY 08/21/85 / / o 11/22/85 / / 11/22/85 / / 0 / 0 
UNB·ROHN PEORIA 03/25/86 04/16/86 22 / / / / / / / / 0 I 0 

~ REGION 4 
BIGARD OIL JASPER 07/19/85 07/25/85 6 09/04/85 / / / / 07/22/86 368 USBPA / 0 
CABOT CORP. DOUGLAS 11/08/85 01/17/86 70 / / / / / / / / 0 1 0 
CELOTEX CORP COLES 02/25/86 05/08/86 12 OS/22/86 / / OS/22/86 04/30/87 429 USBPA I / 0 I 

CORE· LUBE VERHILION 08/27/85 / / o 09/27/85 / / 09/27/85 / / 0 0 
FARM BUREAU DOUGLAS 07/12/85 / / o 07/24/85 / / 07/24/85 / / 0 0 
FMC CORPORATION VERHILION 08/28/85 09/24/85 27 / / / / / / / / 0 0 
KAL·KAN FOODS INC. COLBS 06/06/86 06/11/86 5 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / / 0 / / 0 
HARATHON OIL CO CRAWFORD 03/25/86 04/10/86 16 / / / / / / 07/09/86 106 USEPA 08/15/86 143 
P1H HANUFACTURING SHELBY 08/28/85 10/17/85 50 1&/11/85 / / 12/11/85 03/04/86 188 AG / / 0 
R R DONNELLEY LIVINGSTON 12/16/85 / / o 01/03/86 / / 01/03/86 / / 0 I / 0 
R R DONNELLEY LIVINGSTON 09/19/85 09/23/85 4 01/03/86 04/17/87 04/17/87 / I 0 / I 0 
ROWE FOUNDRY HACON 07/22/85 10/03/85 73 11/06/85 / / 11/06/85 / ! 0 1 0 
TRW, INC. CLARK 04/03/86 0~/18/&6 15 / / / / ! / 05/30/86 57 USEPA / / 0 
VELSICOL eMEM CORP CLARK 02/19/86 05/09/86 79 08/26/86 / / 08/26/86 12/23/86 307 USEPA / / 0 
VBLsrCOL CHBH CORP CLARK 08/21/85 05/09/86 261 06/27/86 / / 06/27/86 / I 0 I 0 I I 

* REGION 5 
BRAKB PARTS CO MONTGOHERY OS/22/86 09/18/86 119 10/28/86 04/17/87 10/28/86 / 0 / 0 
BRAKE PARTS CO. HONTGOMBRY 04/01/86 04/03/86 2 07/16/86 04/17/87 07/16/86 / / 0 / / 0 
BRIGHTON LANDFILL HACOUPIN 03/25/86 04/03/86 9 / / / / / / 06127/86 94 USBPA i / 0 
CAPITAL MACHINERY CO SANGAHON 07/30/85 09/09/85 41 10/29/85 / / 10/&9/85 / / 0 / I C I 

CERTIFIED EQUIPMENT SANGAHON 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 08/05/86 / / 08/05/86 / I 0 I 0 I 

, DIAMOND SHAHROCK C'@M LOGAN 06/04/86 06/06/86 2 08/05/86 I / 08/05/86 I / 0 / / 0 
FIAT ALLIS SANGAMON 08/09/85 10/02/85 54 11/18/85 / / 11/18/85 / / 0 f 0 
INDUSTRIAL CHEMICAL SANGAMON 07/09/85 08/22/85 44 10/23/85 / I 10/23/85 04/30/87 660 AG / / .0 
NAT. STARCH & CHEH HORGAN 08/26/85 09/03/85 8 OS/22/87 / / OS/22/87 / / 0 I 0 

* REGION 6 
JENNISON-WRIGHT CORP MADISON 03/25/86 04/11/86 17 / I / / / / / / 0 l 0 
L.C. METALS, INC. HADISON 11/21/85 12/20/85 29 02/04/86 / / 02/0V 86 / I 0 1 / 0 
MIDWESTBRN DRUM HADISON 11/07/85 11/18/85 11 12/20/85 / / 1~120/85 I / 0 / I 0 
NATIONAL MARrNB SRV HADISON 03/25/86 04/11/86 17 / / / / / / 06/23i86 90 USEPA / 0 
NATURAL GAS PIPELINE FAYETTE 06/11/86 / / o 07/21/86 05/18/81 07/21/86 J / 0 / / 0 
PFIZER,INC. ST CLAIR 11/27/85 12/10/85 13 OS/21/87 / / OS/21/87 / / 0 / / 0 
ST LOUIS LBAD RBCY HADISON 07/16/85 09i16/85 62 I / I / / / 10/02/86 443 USEPA / . 0 
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ILLINOIS BNVIRONHENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 
BNFORCBHBNT PROGRAMS 

ENFORCBMENT/COHPLIANCE TRACKING 
STILL PENDINO 

RESPONDBNT NAKE COUNTY INVBSTI- CIL DATE LAPSE PRE-ENF. ENF. 31 0 RBFERRAL LAPSE PROSC COMPLT LAPSE 
OATION roONF, LETTBR NOTICE DATB AUTH, FILBD 
DATE LBTTER DATB DATE DATE 

DATE 

TARACORP INDUSTRIES MADISON 02/11/86 02/13/86 2 / / / / / 06/04/86 113 USEPA / 0 

l REGION 7 
PRBCISION NATIONAL JEFFERSON 10/16/85 11/21/85 42 12/30/85 / 12/30/85 / 0 I / 0 
R A WILKE HACH. CO WI LLIAMSON 09/12/85 10/04/85 22 11/26/85 / 11/26/85 / 0 / / 0 

t REGION 0 
FtSHBR-i~ no OUT OF ST, 12/18/85 01/06/86 19 / / / / / / / 0 / / 0 



APPENDIX I II 
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11 MAR 1991 

Richard J. Carlson. Director 
Illinois Environmental Protection Agency 
2200 Churchill Road 
Springfield, Illinois 62700 

near rtr. Carlson: 

5RA-14 

Enclosed is a copy of the final Illinois Hazardous Waste ManageMent PrograM 
Year-End Evaluation. which was prepared in accordance with 40 CFR 35.150. 
This re~ort was developed following discussions between Region V and your 
staff on October 27-31. 1986. A draft of this report has been reviewed by 
meMbers of your staff; no COMments were offered. 

Throughout FY'86, Illinois de~onstrated its ability to meet program c~it­
ments. Major accomplishments include: performed high quality inspections, 
met or exceeded 1nspection cOmMitments for all categories of inspections, 
compiled referral packages of good quality, successfully addressed or escalated 
90 percent of the Class I violations 1dentified in FY'86 (only 3 percent of 
which were referred to the Region), completed thorough Facility Managenent 
Plans, closure decisions were well documented and, in conjunction with the 
Region. developed the State r1ulti-Year Strategy and the Joint Pemitting 
Procedllres. 

r would like to take this opportunity to thank you and your staff for your 
cooperation during the Year-End Evaluation. This report will now become 
part of your official file. 

Sincerely yours, 

lsI orig1r.al signed by 
V~Jr~~ V. Adarnkua 

Valdas V. Adamkus 
Regional Administrator 

Enclosure 

cc: William Child 

bcc: B. Constantelos 
J. Kertcher 
J. Boyle 
J. Traub 
Q. ~arnsley 
A. ~olfe 

D. St ri ngham 
R. tiuno 
R. Kolzow 
R. Clarizio 
T. Gol z 

SWB:SPU:r1.Murphy: IL Disk-Ql-1 :ral :03/17/87 
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Illinois Year-End Evaluation 

FY ' 86 Subtitle C Hazardous Waste Management Program 

The Year-End Eva1aution of the Illinois Suhtit1e C Hazardous Waste 
Management Program was conducted at the Illinois Enviromenta1 Protection 
Agency (IEPA) offices in Springfield, Illinois on October 28-31, 1986. 
THis evaluation of the Illinois program has he en prepared in accordance 
with 40 CFR 35.150. The program assessments in this Evaluation cover the 
period from October 1, 1985 through September 30, 1986. 

Participants in the Evaluation were: 

u.S. EPA 

William Miner, Chief, Hazardous Waste Enforcement Branch 
Joe Royle, Chief, IL/IN RCRA Enforcement Unit 
Ron Ko1zow, Chief, Enforcement Programs Unit #1 
Jim Mayka, Chief, Illinois Permit Unit 
Mary Murphy, Illinois State Project Officer 
Tom Golz, Authorization Unit 
Jim Rittenhouse, Enforcement Programs IInit #1 
Oliver Warnsley, Enforcement Programs lInit #1 

IEPA 

William Child, Acting n;vision Manager 
William Radlinski, Manager, Program nevelopment 
Larry Eastep, Manager, Permit Section 
Glenn Savage, Manager, Field Operations Section 
Gary K'ing, Senior Attorney for Land 
Harry Chappel, Manager, Facilities Permit Unit 
Rama Chaturvedi, Manager, Permit Program ~evelopmp.nt Unit 
Charles Zeal, Facilities Permit Unit, Northern Sub-Unit 
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Performance by Ill;no;s during FY ' 86 has been consistent and satisfactory 
in all Program Elements. The State received final authorization in 
January, of FY '86, and is making good progress toward maintaining RCRA 
authorization and maintaining HSWA authorization. IEPA's compliance 
program is aggressive; inspection commitments are historically exceeded 
and the quality of the State's inspections is good. Illinois does not 
have authority to issue Administrative Orders (Ans) with penalties, but 
;s pursuing this option. In the interim, Significant Non-Compliance 
(SNCs) and High Priority Violators (HPVs) are being referred to the 
Region for penalties; referral packages are generally of good quality. 
The State is effectively addressing other Class I violations; of the 
cases due for an action, 90% were resolved or referred during FY ' 86, 
using the State's enforcement tools. 

Illinois is in a good position to meet the statutory permit issuance due 
dates for land disposal facilities and incinerators. The State has 
already processed and approved the majority of land disposal closures. 
A significant effort was concentrated on facility management planning, to 
identify the best means for achieving compliance with RCRA. Illinois has 
and is using the Implementation Contract as an extension to its grant, to 
keep the permits moving. The quality of the State's work, especially with 
respect to closure plan review, has been very good. 

Management and reporting continue at a satisfactory level at IEPA; the grants 
process is used effectively to meet RCRA objectives, and all State program 
managers participate in the process. 

Over all the State is operating a quality RCRA program, consistent with 
National guidance and policy. There are no major deficiencies, and the 
Region anticipates that this level of performance will continue into FY '87. 

i i 
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Program Element I: Program Development 

Introduction 

The primary Objective unrler Program nevelopment for FY ' 86 was obtaining 
and maintaining final authorization. IEPA received final authorization 
on Janaury 30, 1986 and cOMpleted the necessary statutory and regulatory 
development to maintain the program. The State is also making progress 
in developing authority under HSWA. A major output during the fourth 
quarter was the submission of the State's RCRA revision application. 
The State demonstrated good coordination during FY'86 with the Attorney 
General's (AG's) Office, and easily earned the 1.25 workyears allocated 
for this Program Element. 

Summary of State Performdnce 

IEPA completed a numher of activities under this Objective, in accordance 
with commitments established in the grant work plan. The State developed 
and submitted a Joint Permit Strategy, reviewed anrl commented on the 
second draft of the capability assessment, submitted RCRA maintenance 
regulations, regulatory updates, and 3006(f) regulations and checklist, 
anrl reviewed/requested the A.G. to review the HS\~A regulatory requirements. 
Under statutory development, IEPA submitted proposed administrative 
citation order legislation. Regulatory development included commenting 
on two delisting petitions and RCRA/HSWA regulatory updates suhmitted hy 
the Roard. Finally, the State submitted its HSWA authorization schedule 
on August I, 1986, its RCRA Revision Application on August 7, and the 
RASPAR, also on August 7, 19R~. State outputs were of good quality, 
although there were delays of up to one month at the A.G.'s office, and 
during IEPA's assembly of the ~evision Application. 

Conclusion 

IEPA's performance under this Program F.1ement during FY'86 has been 
satisfactory. There were no issues resulting from the transition frOM 
interim authorization to final authorization. The State has made good 
progress toward HSWA authorization, and the delays in schedules during 
the fourth quarter did not have a significant impact on the $tate's 
progress. Illinois appears to be working closely with the A.G.'s Office; 
the Fy'87 workplan requires the State to notify Region V of any anticipated 
delays in the established schedules. The Region anticipates that during 
FY'87 IEPA will continue to meet its commitments, as work progresses on 
program development for HSW~. We anticipate the State submitting a 
RCRA/HSWA revision application in FY'87. 

L _____________ _ 



Program Element II: Enforcement 

Introduction 

2. 

Under the Enforcement program element, the State committed to the following 
activities: 

1) Revising its Compliance Monitoring and Enforcement 
Strategy (CMES); 

2) Conducting inspections; 
3) Ensuring co~pliance with Subparts E, G, and H; 
4) Participating in corrective action orders; 
5) Taking timely and appropriate enforcement Qction; and 
6) Reporting progress in returning handlers to compliance. 

Specific commitments for inspections, by quarter, and FY'86 accomplishments, 
can be found in Attachment A. 

IEPA did a good job of addressing the requirements under each of these 
objectives. In general, commitments were met or exceeded. The quality 
and timeliness of the State's actions were good. The five corrective 
measures outlined in the mid-year evaluation were implemented by the 
State, and the deficiencies have been corrected. Specific comments on 
each of the six Objectives are as follows. 

Summary of State Performance 

IEPA submitted ~ final revised CMES during the third quarter of FY ' 86; it 
was approved by the Region on August 2, 1986. The State did a good job 
of incorporating Regional comments and National guidance, and foliowed 
all established schedules for revising the documents. The CMES is now 
consistent with the Enforcement Response Policy. 

IEPA carried out an aggressive inspection program during Fy 186. Commitment 
to inspect all 67 land dispt'sal facilities (LDFs) was met. The State 
completed three additional comprehensive groundwater monitoring evaluations 
(CMES), exceeded CEls for other storage/treatment facilities by 24%, and 
CEls for generator/transporters by 81%. Illinois performed 42 closure 
certification inspections, all within 90 days of the certification. 

The Region audited 132 files during the fiscal year. and found that the 
quality of the inspections is good. Inspection checklists are complete 
and violations are being accurately classified and documented. Inspectors 
are using the comment field on the checklist for additional notes. Hard 
copies of all groundwater monitoring activities and data have been 
forwarded to the Region monthly. 

IFPA i~ active in ensuring compliance with the manifest, closure, and 
YlnanClal requirements. The State's computerized manifest system readily 
identifies discrepancies, which are then addressed under the enforcement 
system, {See Attachment F-Hazardous Waste Manifest Activity}. During Fy I 86 
the State performed 78 record reviews for treatment, storage and land 
disposal facilities for Subparts G and H; major emphasis was on land 
disposal facilities. The Mid-Year Evaluation identified two concerns 
under this Objective, largely as a result of the file audit. The finan­
cial checklist developed by A.T. Kearney for IEPA to use for such reviews 
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was not in any of the files audited, and not all record reviews (specifically 
those reviewed where no violation were found) were being reported on the 
States CMEL printout. The State agreed to corrective measures for both 
of these concern$, which have been successfully implemented. The Region 
also requested IEPA to provide a quarterly summary of manifest discrepancies, 
which has been done. 

During FY'86, lI.S. EPA initiated corrective action against two Illinois 
facilities. IEPA actively participated in review of the RI/FS work plans, 
and prepared a scope of work for one facility. The State's contributions 
were of good quality, and have been beneficial to the Region. 

The State began FY ' 86 with 46 fixed Significant Non-Compliers (5NCs); 21 
of the 46 (45%) had been referred prior to October 1, 1985 and the 
remaining 25 required compliance or referr'al. Since the gO-day time-clock 
for the SNCs/HPVs had already expired during the negotiation of the final 
land disposal list, the clock was reset for a 90-day period beginning 
February 1, 1986. All 25 Fixed SNCs were appropriately addressed by the 
State by May 1, 1986. The quality of the referral packages was good. 
IEPA also indentified 10 dynamic SNCs during FY ' 86; 9 were resolved within 
90 days of discovery, with one SNC resolved within 129 days of discovery. 

The State identified a total 317 other Class I violations during FY'86. 
All 317 handlers received an enforcement action during FY'86. The average 
nuMber of days to the initial action was 32, although 40% of the initial 
actions were greater than 30 days (See Attachment B and Figure 1). At 
the time of the Year-End Evaluation, the 210-day period had not expired 
for 105 of the 317 handlers. Of the 212 requiring return-to-compliance 
or an escalated action, 87% were resolved in less than 210 days, 2% were 
resolved in greater than 210 days, and 3% were referred (five to U.S. EPA 
and one to the A.G.). Only 18 handlers (8%) are currently over due for an 
escalated action (combination of FY'85 backlog and FY ' 86). The State has 
agreed to escalate or resolve all 18 cases by January 31, 1987. 

IEPA is reporting all compliance information on a series of computer 
printouts, in lieu of Compliance Monitoring and Enforcement Logs (CMELs). 
Reporting has generally been timely and accurate. However, the printouts 
contain significantly more information than required on a CMEL, and as 
such, have not been functional entry documents for HWDMS. The State has 
been very cooperative in working with Region V to solve this problem. 
Transfer of data on floppy disks is currently being tried and evaluated; 
a doubled-spaced, pared-down data entry document has been submitted during 
the past several months. However, that document has not always been 
timely. The State and Region have agreed to reach a decision regarding 
use of the disk, in lieu of printouts, by the end of December. 

The State has actively participated with the Region in monthly enforcement 
conference calls; these calls have been used as vehicles to track fixed 
SNCs, during the later half of the year, to identify and discuss dynamic SNCs. 
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Conclusion 

IEPA has a solid, aggressive compliance and enforcement program. Inspection 
commitments are consistently exceeded, while the quality of the inspections 
remains high. The Statels priorities are in accordance with National 
guidance; SNCs are actively being identified and referred to the Region or 
the A.G., as the State does not have AO authority. The CIl is the primary 
enforcement tool used to achieve compliance for other Class I violations, 
followed by the pre-enforcement conference. Of the 317 other Class lis 
identified during FY '86, 87% were successfully resolved within the 210 day 
timeframe, alleviating the need for additional rDferr~ls. The completeness 
and organization of the State's inspection/enforcement files has improved 
significantly over previous years. Reporting continues to be generally 
complete and accurate. 

The Region has determined that at year-end the IEPA has performed all 
Objectives under this Program Element in a Satisfactory manner. The State 
has had an Outstanding year in the area of inspections. However, the 
inspections and record reviews identified a significant number of Class I 
violations, subject to the timely and appropriate criteria. Specifically, 
there is a lack of follow-up on financial record reviews other than LDFs, 
which identified Class I violations. 

The Region encourages IEPA to continue to pursue AO authority with penalties 
to ensure a credible, comprehensive enforcement program. 

The Region also encourages the State to consider the use of a contractor to 
review and address non-lDF financial documents. The Region is reviewing its 
ability to offer IEPA assistance via the A.T. Kearney contract. 

Requirement for Corrective Program Action 

The State must resolve or refer the 18 overdue Class I violations identified 
at year-end by 01/31/87. 

Note: The Region received a verbal response (prior to 01/31/87) regarding the 
outstanding Class I violations. A written response dated February 9, 
198?, indicates that five financial violations at storage/treatment 
facilities remain unresolved. Further discussion between the Region 
and IEPA is planned to determine what actions are necessary. 



-

BASED ON A TOTAL OF 317 CASES 
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Figure 1. Timeframes for Initial Actions 
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Program Element III: Permitting 

Introduction 

5. 

Under this Element of the work plan, IEPA committed to perform four 
Objectives, including the development of a Multi-Year Facility Management 
strategy, preparation of facility management plans for all environmentally 
significant land disposal facilities, review of permit applications, and 
the processing of facility closures. The State concentrated its efforts 
and resources during Fy'86 on the HSWA planning activities and on closure 
plan approvals. These were extremely beneficial in laying the framework 
for meeting the November 8, 1988 deadline for issuing all land disposal 
permits. The IEPA completed timely, good quality outputs, and used the 
Implementation Contract effectively to supplement permit resources during 
the facility management planning process. IEPA completed a draft land 
disposal permit prior to year-end, and has scheduled two major commercial 
landfills for permit issuance in FY'87. 

Summary of State Performance 

During FY'86 IEPA worked closely with Regional permitting staff to develop 
a Multi-Year Facility Management Strategy, and Joint Permitting Procedures. 
The Strategy was submitted on July 15, 1986, and was consistent with 
Regional guidance. Permitting roles and responsibilities to ensure 
parallel issuance were identified, and quarterly commitments were outlined 
for final determinations and interim milestones. Roth outputs under this 
objective were timely and of good quality; the state has agreed to update 
its strategy in conjunction with the Region on a quarterly basis. 

As a result of the HSWA of 1984, IEPA committed to screen all land disposal 
facilities for environmental significance, and to develop Facility Management 
Plans (FMPs) for those facilities with a positive determination. A total 
of 19 LDF screens and 56 LDF FMPs were completed in FY'86. All commitments 
were met within established timeframes and were of excellent quality. The 
State's FMPs were thorough, and closely coordinated within the areas of 
enforcement, permitting, and CERCLA. The extensive file searches done as a 
part of the FMP process are expediting RFA work, and allowing U.S. EPA 
staff to focus on sampling plans for those facilities with a known or 
suspected release. IEPA also completed 73 screens for storage/treatment 
facilities, although not a commitment, and is credited with 10 RFAs for 
land disposal facilities. Specific comments on the RFAs can be found in 
Attachment D. 

The State committed to only limited review of Part B permit applications 
during FY'86, as its resources were exhausted by facility closures, 
screens, and FMPs. A total of 21 permit outputs were completed as 
scheduled; a detai1~ld file audit sUl11111ary can be found in Attachment D. 
IEPA did not want all permit reviews to languish during the FHP process, 
so the State utilized the RCRA Implementation contract to perform several 
technical evaluations of land disposal facilities during the latter half 
of the year. IEPA provided technical oversight of the contract work, and 
kept the work on schedule. The contract support provided the necessary 
"boost" to the Part B reviews at these facilities to allow them to be 
targeted for draft or final permits in FY'87. 
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IEPA was also ahle to oraft a permit for the 3M Incinerator and the 
Velsicol injection well during the third quarter. Ouring the fourth 
quarter the State wrote "App~ndix IX letters" to land disposal facilities, 
to accelerate the permit process for these priority sites. 

The majority of State resources under this Program Element in FY'86 were 
concentrated on facility closure processing. IEPA approved 151 closure 
plans or modifications, including 27 for land disposal facilities. The 
quality of the State's closure ,'eviews was a concern during FY'85 but 
this deficiency has been corrected. The St~te and Region developed a 
closure review checklist to ensure consistency with the National and 
Regional closure performance standards. 

The checklist was implemented at mid-year, and Regional audits have found 
the results impressive. The State's decision making process is wel1-
documented, and administrative logging and tracking appears flawless. Plans 
are being processed within regulatory timeframes, and consistency among 
reviewers is good; the similarity in logic and technical philosophy suggests 
that training is being provided and guidance utilized. Individual audit 
results can he found in Attachment O. 

Finally, IEPA has made good progress in the area of public participation. 
Two sites were identified in FY'86 for expanded puhlic participation. 
The State requested and received training in this area during the fourth 
quarter. 

Conclusion . 
IEPA is in a good posit jon to meet the November 8, 1988 deadline. The 
Ft~P process was thorough, and has 1 ayed a good framework for the next few 
years. The Velsicol permit issued during the fourth quarter allowed the 
joint permitting procedures and public noticing to be "field-tested"; the 
3M draft permit gave IEPA experience in changing Federal regulatory 
citations to State citations. Steps were taken to accelerate permit 
processing at land disposal facilities, and closure plans for the rrlajority 
of remaining LDFs were approved. Coordination and communication with the 
Region in all areas of all Ohjectives is Highly Satisfactory. 

While short term goals appear to be achieveable, IEPA must still process 
60-80 storage/treatment permit applications, received prior to November 8, 
1984, by November R, 1992. Furthermore, all other Illinois facilities 
seeking a permit must submit an application by Novemher 8, 1988, or lose 
interim status. The number of facilities could total 200-300. IEPA does 
not currently have sufficient resources to review these permit applications 
in a timely manner. Also, as the State is authorized for HSWA clusters~ 
adrlit'lonal respons ibil it ies will be resource-i ntens ive. The Region strongly 
encourages IEPA to seek autho ri zat ion for add; t ional permit pas itions and/Qr 
to seCiure the necessary contractual support to meet this challenge. 

The Region is concerned that without significant additional resources, IF.PA 
will he unable to maintain a quality hazardous waste permitting program. 
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Program Element IV: Management and Reporting 

Introduction 

During FY ' 85 and FY '86, IEPA made several changes to its management and 
reporting systems, which had ~ significant, positive impact on the State's 
program. These changes included regular meetings of all program managers 
to discuss progress in meeting grant commitments, and computerized tracking 
of grant act iv i ties, wh ich produced funct ional management repo rt s fo r gr ant 
n~nitoring. The result has been timely repor~ing of accomplishments, good 
tracking systems, and effective utililzation of grant resources. 

Summary of State Performance 

IEPA committed under this pr'ogram Element to suhmit the Status of Permit 
Actions Report (SPAR), the Compliance Monitoring and Enforcement Log (CMEL) 
report, updated Facility Status Sheets, and hard copies of groundwater 
activities/data, by the 20th of the following month. File audits performed 
during the fiscal year verified that reporting is generally accurate. Escal­
ated actions, including referrals to the Region, A.G. or States Attorney, and 
filings hy the A.~. or States Attorney, were not being reported consistently 
at mid-year. However, a corrective measure was developed and implemented by 
the State, so that escalated actions are now being reported. As discussed 
under Program Element II, the State and Region are currently working together 
together to improve the utility of the State's CMEL report as a data entry 
document for HHf)MS. TEPA is providing the Region with floppy disks on a 
trial basis, to determinp if the Region can extract all required information. 

Although the State did not develop a formal, written training plan during 
FY ' 86, training needs were assessed, and steps taken to ensure priority 
courses. IEPA staff completed a graduate level course in hydrogeology at 
Illinois State University, and attended the permit writer public partici­
pation training. A formal plan was developed and submitted with the Fy ' 87 
grant application. 

Under this Program Element, the state is also responsible for monitoring 
and utilizin'9 workyears as allocated in the grant work plan, providing an 
equipment inventory, and updating its QAPP. IEPA did not meet its original 
schedule for submitted of the QAPP and eqUipment inventory. The schedules 
were renegotiated as part of a corrective action, and both outputs were 
submitted accordingly. The update to the Illinois RCRA QAPP was approved 
by Region V EnvirontTlk,tal Services on October 17, 1986. The state has done 
an excellent job of monitoring workyear usage. Staff timecards reflect 
actual work hours spent under each program element. 

The State is quick to notify the Region of potential under-earning changes 
in the indirect rate, significant vacancies, and internal reorganizations. 
At this time, the State expects to under-earn the grant by approximately 
$150,nOO due to a changp. in the State's indirect rate. 



~. 

Finally, the State is respon~ible under this Program Element for negotiating 
and submitting its annual grant application/work plan. IEPA was very 
cooperative during the negotiating sessions with the Region, and submitted 
a draft application on August 11_ 1986, and a final on October 15, 19A6. A 
few additional revisions have been made, and the grant awards package is 
currently being prepared. The work plan is consistent with National guidance 
and policy, is clear, concise, and contains specific milestones/objectives 
with timeframes. The State's commitments support Regional SPMS commitments 
with respect to permitting and enforcement. 

Cone 1 us ion 

IEPA has developed and implemented excellent management and reporting 
systems, which enable the state to track program commitments and workyear 
utilization. Financial Status Reports (FSR's) are timely and accurate; 
the State has an approved OAPP. Illinois has a well-defined, functional 
process for negotiating the grant work plan, which encourages the partici­
pation of all program managers. Performance has been satisfactory in all 
objectives under this Program Element. 
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8001 Grants 

Task 1 - Industri a1 Materi a1 Exchange Service (IMES) 

1. Phamplet Printing and Distribution: IMES continues to publish every 
two months. Printing has increased to approximately 9000 copies from 
approximately 8500 copies. Oistribution by outside agencies include: 

- Kentucky Division of Waste Management 
- Iowa Association of Business 
- Louisville Chamber of Commerce 
- Minnesota Oivision of Solid ~ Hazardous Wastes 
- Oklahoma Waste Exchange 
- Wisconsin Bureau of Solid Waste Management 
- Missouri Environmental Improvement Authority 

In addition to distribution by these above Agencies IMES also shares in­
formation with the attached list of waste exchanges. 

2. Data System: A one day workshop was held in Springfield on 12/12/86 and 
was attended by 5 "outside ll waste exchanges. The purpose was to finalize 
the data base for automated transl'1ission of data among these exchanges. 
A user's manual will be developen to assist participating exchanges in 
this effort. 

3. Reuse and Recycling Activities: IMES continues to review supplemental 
special waste stream permit applications to determine if potentially 
recyclable material is involved. If yes, the applicant is notified of 
potential markets where material can be recycled rather than landfilled. 
This review helps to ease the impact of the Illinois landfill ban of 
hazardous waste - effective January 1, 1987. 

IMES has surveyed 183 American Embassies to seek innovative approaches 
to recyc 1 i ng. Informat ion is st ill bei ng recei ved from thi s October 21, 
1 ette r. 

4. Other: IMES has worked with the I1linoi s Department of Energy and 
Natural Resources concerning sales tax credits for certain recycled 
materials as an incentive for recycling. This work is part of a DENR 
report which is due to the Illinois Legislature in April. 

Task 2 - Sma 11 Qua nt ity Genera to rs 

1. Grant dollars are being spent to assist in the tracking, handling, and 
printing of manifests. 

2. IEPA has participated in two work sessions (May 21, and June 5~ 1986) 
concerning regulatory requirements and small quantity generators and 
sponsored by the Illinois Hazardous Waste Research and Information 
Council. Agency staff also discussed small quantity regulatory require­
ments with the Graphic Arts and Paper Association in Itasca, Illinois 
on October R, 1986. 
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NON-PROFIT WASTE EXCHANGE IN NORTH AMERICA 
CURRENTl Y SHARI NG INFORMATION 

*Ms. Karen Reliveau 
Alberta Waste Materials Exchange 
4th Floor Terrace Plaza 
4445 Calgary Trail South 
Edmonton, Alberta 
Canada 16H 5R7 
(403) 450-5461 

Mr. Rohert McCormick 
Cal ifornia I~aste Exchange 
nepartment of Health Services 
Toxic Substances Control nivision 
714 P Street 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
(916) 324-1807 

Dr. Rohert laughlin 
Canadian Waste Materials Exchange 
Ontario Research Foundation 
Sheridan Park Research Community 
Mississauga, Ontario 
CANADA L5k lR3 
(416) 822-4111 

Mr. William Stough 
Great Lakes Regional Waste Exchange 
470 Market St. S.W. Suite 100A 
Grand Rapids, MI 49503 
(6Hi) 451-8992 

*Ms. Karen Evans 
Indiana Waste Exchange 
Environmental Quality Control 
1220 Waterway Roulevard 
P.O. Rox 1220 
Indianapolis, IN 46206 
(317) 634-2142 

Ms. Margo Siekerka 
Industrial Material Exchange Service 
2200 Churchill Road, 024 
Springfield, Illinois 62706 
(217) 782-6762 

*Mr. James Ferguson 
Manitoha Waste Exchange 
c/o Diomass Energy Institute 
1329 Mi akwa Road 
Winnipeg, Manitoba 
CANADA R2J 374 
(204) 257-3891 

Mr. lewis M. Cutier 
Northeast Industrial Waste Exchange 
90 Presidential Plaza 
Suite 122 
Syracuse, New York 13202 
(315) 422-6572 

Ms. Mary McDaniel 
Southeast Wa5te Exchange 
IIrban Institute 
URCe Stat ion 
Charlotte, NC 2R223 
(704) 547-2307 

Dr. Roy Herndoe 
Southern Waste Information Exchange 
P.O. 80x 6487 
Tallahassee, Fl 3?313 
(904) 644-5516 

Mr. Ernie Rlankenship 
Tennessee Manufacturers and Taxpayers 

Associ ation 
226 Capitol Boulevard 
Suite 800 
Nashville, TN 37219 
(615) 256-5141 

Dr. Nicholas Rild 
Western Waste Exchange 
ASU Center tor Enviornmental Studies 
Krause Hall 
Tempe, AZ 85287 
(602) 965-1858 

*Ms. Linda Varangu 
Peel Regional Waste Exchange 
Regional Municipality of Peel 
10 Peel Center Drive 
Rrampton, Ontario 
Canada l6T 489 
(416) 791-9400 

Mr. Doe Ingies 
Montana Industrial Waste Exchange 
Montana Chamber of Commerce 
P.O. Boy. 1730 
Helena, Montana 59624 
(406) 442-2405 

* new since July 1, 1986 
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Attachment A 

FY'86 STATE" INSPECTION COMMITMENTS AND 
ACCOMPLISHMENTS 

CATEGORY COMMITMENT 
• 

1st 2nd 3rd 4th YEARLY 

LAND DISPOSAL FACILITIES 20 14 20 13 67 

CMEs (Comprehensive Ground 
Water Monitoring Evaluations) 10 10 10 7 37 

CEIs (Compliance Evaluation 
Inspections) 20 14 20 13 67 

OTHER STORAGE/TREATMENT FACILITIES 
(50% of the universe) 42 32 42 32 148 

GENERATORS/TRANSPORTERS (2% of 
the universe) 

20 15 20 15 70 

ALL PERMITTED FACILITIES (not 
included in the above) 

2 2 2 Jl n 
CLOSED FACILITIES (within 90 days 

od closure certification) 
N/A N/A N/A ~/A N/A 

* One permi t ted f aei li ty had closed • 

/ 

, 
ACTUAL ! 

1st 2nd . 3rd 4th CUHM. 

17 23 1 1 16 67 

12 7 13 8 40 

1 7 23 11 16 67 i 
-~-- -

46 59 61 18 184 

50 61 41 45 197 

• 2 1 0 2 5 

" 

10 13 9 10 42 . 
." .. , 



~ttachment B - Illinois 

UNIVERSE OF EVALUATIOUS (CASES) IDENTIFYING OflE OR ~1ORE OTHER CLASS I VIOLATIONS BETWEEN OCTOBER 1, 1985 AND 
SEPTEMBER 30, 1986. 

--1/ % /I 

~ l. TOTAL CASES IDENTIFIED 
317 100i. 

4. CASES WITH ESCALATED ACTION 9 

[>( a. Cases with AO ~ 180 days of DOD 
~/A N/A 2. INITIAL ACTIONS TAKEN 

315 b. Cases with AD > 180 days of DOD 
a. Cases with initial action ~/A N/A 

~ 30 days of DOD 197 62i. c. Cases referred ~ 210 days of DOD 
6 100% 

b. Cases with initial action d. Cases reterred:> 210 days of DOD 
>30 days of DOD 118 37i. 0 0% 

e. Total cases escalated within the 
c. Cases with no initial action established timeframes 6 100i. 2 01i. 
d. Average number of days to X f. Average number of days to escalated lX initial action 

32 
action (AD or referral) 176 

e. Percent of total cases [X g. Percent of total cases identified [)( identified with an initial having escalated action, not RTC 
action (a+bJ+ 1 X 100 99% a + b + C + d X 100 

r 2i. 
f. Cases not du~ for-an initial 

action «30 days) 0 or. 5. CASES THAT ARE OVERDUE (;> l10 days of 

X 
DOD without RTC or escalated action) 

3. CASES RETURNED-TO-COMPLIANCE (RTC) out of the total cases identified 
18 6% 188 

a. Cases RTC5 210 days of DOD 6. CASES NOT YET OVERDUE (<:. 210 days of 
184 98i. ODD) out of the total cases identified -b. Cases RTC> 210 days of DOD 105- 33% 4 2% 

c. Average number of days to RTC Ix SUMMARY: 
105 317 ,-, 

d. Percent of total cases iden- [>( 
Total cases = 3 + 4 + 5 + 6 = 

tified that are now RTC Total percent of actions taken, not due, or overdue a + b X 100 
1 59% 3d + 4g + 5 + 6 = 59+2~+3]=IOO% 

Total percent of initial actions = 2a + 2b + 2c + 2f 
= 62+37+1-100i. 

Cases resolved sU~l"essfully=2a+4e 190 
total-S =212 =90~ 
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TYPE OF SiTE OR FACILITY 

CLOSURE PLANS RECEIVED (1st Time) 

PLANS REJECTED . 

PLANS APPROVED-STPR 
(SOI,S02,TOl,T04) 

PLANS APPROVED-INCINERATION 
(T03) 

PLANS APPROVED-DISPOSAL 
(S03,S04,T02,080,081,D83) 

TOTAL PLANS APPROVED 

FACILITIES CLOSED-STPR 

FACILITIES CLOSEO-INCIN. 

FACILITIES CLOSED-DISPOSAL 

TOTAL CLOSED 

LW[:lk/511 

ATTACHMENT C 
SUMMARY OF PERMIT APPLICATIONS PROCESSED 

FEDERAL FISCAL YEAR ENDED FFY-86 

CLOSURE PLAN ACTIVITIES 
OCT NOV DEC JAN . FEB MAR APR MAY 

22 19 14 6 9 11 8 11 

22 41 55 61 70 81 89 100 

7 10 9 13 10 5 3 4 

7 17 26 39 49 54 57 61 

6 8 9 13 15 13 9 9 

6 14 23 36 51 64 73 82 

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 .0 

2 0 1 2 1 2 2 6 

2 2 3 5 6 8 10 16 

8 8 10 15 16 15 11 15 

8 16 26 41 57 72 83 98 

3 2 1 2 5 2 0 6 

3 5 6 8 13 15 15 21 

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

1 1 0 0 0 2 1 0 

1 2 2 2 2 4 5 5 

4 ·.3 1 2 5 4 1 6 

4 7 8 10 15 19 20 26 

JUNE JULY AUG SEPT 

13 18 6 15 

113 131 137 152 

6 4 2 7 . 
. 

67 71 73 80 

10 7 17 7 

92 99 116 123 

1 0 0 0 

1 1 1 1 

-4. 3 2 2 

20 23 25 27 

15 10 19 9 

113 123 142 151 

2 6 3 2 

23 29 32 35 

0 0 0 0 

0 0 0 0 

0 0 0 1 

5 5 5 6 
f---- ----

2 6 3 3 f--._- --
20 34 37 40 - ._--

Month 
y p.,-r-'=-t-rl":IJ.,·,-f' 
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SUMMARY OF PART B PERMIT APPLICATIONS PROCESSED 
FEDERAL FISCAL YEAR ENDED FFY-86 

PART B PERMIT ACTIVITIES 
TYPE OF SITE OR FACILITY OCT NOV DEC JAN FEB MAR APR MAY JUNE JULY AUG 

STORAGE/TREATI~ENT 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 

0 0 0 0 0 0 1 1 1 1 1 

IrlCINERATION 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
I 

DISPOSAL 5 0 0 o· 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 

STORAGE/ TREATt1ENT 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 

INCINERATION 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 

DISPOSAL 3 2 1 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 

3 5 6 6 6 6 6 6 7 7 7 

STORAGE/TREATMENT 0 0 0 0 '0 0 0 0 0 1 0 

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 1 

INCINERATION 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 I 1 1 

UISPOSJu 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

NO. EARLY 3 2 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

3 5 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 -
DAYS EARLY 14 8 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

14 22 23 23 23 23 23 23 23 23 23 .-
5 0 0 0 0 NO. ON TIl~E 2 0 0 0 0 0 --- --- -

7 7 5 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 ---- r--" 1---- -------- --
NO. LATE 0 0 (1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 -- ----- ---~-

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 _ 0 
~ 

Month 
. ----- ~ .--

LHE:tk/49 Year-to-Odte 

SEPT 
0 

1 

0 

0 

0 

5 

0 

1 

0 

1 

1 

8 

0 

1 
110 

1 

1 

1 

0 

6 

0 

23 

0 --
7 

0 

0 
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ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 
REGIONAL BOUNDARIES AND OFFICE HEADQUARTERS LOCATIONS 

REGIONAL OFFICES 

ROCKFORD 
Regionul Coordinator· HUl'rill Chien 
1/:H51 987·7755 

MAYWOOD 
Regional Coordinator·Ted Dennin/{ 
(312) 345·9780 

PEORIA 
(h'g-ionul ('u(JI'dinalol'·Hirhlll'd '/l'nning-s 
{:lOg I (j!)!·2200 

CHAMPAIGN 
Regionlll Coordinalor·Cecil Vlln ~:tl!'n 
(21 jl 333·8361 

SPRINGFIELD 
Regional Coordinator·Bud Ikidg(!Wutl r 
[217) 78(j·68!)2 

COLLINSVILLE 
Rl'giunal Cuul'llinutm'·({uilcl't ikhll'Ugl'I' 
'21 'j I :!,IiHi220 

MARION 
Hl!gillnal ('oOl'dinu tm'· (.:U'I'\' ~il'mha 
t(HH' H9i·4:lil ' 

McDONOUGH 

JO DAVIESS STEPHENSON WINNEBAGO 

• OGLE 

LEE 

BUREAU 

CHRISTIAN 

MONTOOMERY 

DEKALD 

LASALLE 

SHELBY 

FAYETTE 

MCHENRY 

KANE 

IROQUOIS 

1-----1 VERMILION 

• 
DOUGLAS EDO"R 

COLES 

CLAnK 

CUMBERLAND 

JASPER 

BOND 
EFFINGHAM 

CLAY 

MARION 

CLINTON 

JEFFERSON 

PERRY 
:x: 
~ 

FRANKLIN !'; 
0 z 

JACKSON 

WIlliAMSON 

• JOHNSON 
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IV. ENFORCEMENT MANAGEMENT SYSTEM 

A. SYSTEM COVERAGE 

The Division of Land Pollution Control uses the following enforcement 

management system (EMS) to maximize the enforcement efforts of the 

Division. This EMS is based on the functioning of five groups within the 

Division. The five groups are regionally located field offices under 

Field Operations Section (FOS), a centrally located Enforcement Programs, 

a centrally located Permit Section, a centrally located Compliance 

Monitoring Section and a centrally located Remedial Project Management 

Section. Under this system each of these groups has responsibility for 

certain outputs and certain interactions with the other groups. 

The Land Division views enforcement activity as a fundamental and 

necessary response to bring violators into compliance, deter other 

potential violations from non-compliance, encourage other violators to 

seek voluntary compliance, and to remove economic and other incentives 

for companies to be out of compliance. The Land Division, however, 

believes that enforcement activity should be utilized to punish 

non-compliance activities only when the protections offered under the 

criminal justice system are available. The EMS addresses procedures that 

pertain to "enforcement activity" before the Pollution Control Board or a 

court of competent jurisdiction. The EMS recognizes the need to utilize 

formal enforcement vigorously through administrative orders and court 

actions in order to obtain compliance and deter violations of hazardous 

waste 

handling and underground injection control requirements. Because of the 

nature of the litigation process in terms of length of time in 
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prosecuting violations and the very large and diverse community of 

hazardous waste handlers in Illinois, it must be recognized that the 

enforcement oriented approach represented in this EMS is part of a 

multi-year effort to obtain substantial, long-tenn compliance with 

hazardous waste requirements. This approach has worked effectively in 

other IEPA program areas and is expected to work as favorably in 

achieving compliance with hazardous waste handling and underground 

injection requirements. 

The procedures contained in this EMS set forth a variety of program 

responses to different types of violations depending on the nature of the 

violation and its impact or potential impact on public health or the 

environment. Because of the integration of the various program responses 

it is not possible to set forth a simple flow chart delineating "maximum" 

time frames for increments within the process. To do so would create a 

skewered evaluation of the IEPA's performance under this EMS and an 

improper assessment of the IEPA's capability to escalate enforcement 

action as delineated in the federal Enforcement Response Policy (December 

21 J 1984) "ERP" (See Appendix 18). It is the Agency's intention and goal 

to initiate and complete enforcement activity within the constraints of 

the ERP. To that end the Agency has incorporated the ERP criteria as set 

forth in this EMS in a manner which is intended to assure performance 

consistent with ERP guidelines. 

The procedures set forth in this eMS are intended solely for the 

guidance of employees of the IEPA and the U.S. Environmental Protection 

Agency. They are not intended to nor do they constitute rulemaking by 
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the IEPA, and may not be relied upon to create a right or a benefit, 

substantive or procedural, enforceable at law or in equity, by any 

person. IEPA officials may take any action that is at variance with the 

procedures contained in this document if determined to be appropriate in 

a speci fic case. 

This EMS applies to enforcement activity concerning treatment, 

storage, and disposal sites, generators, transporters and Class I and IV 

underground injection wells (as defined under 35 Ill., Adm. Code 730). 

B. PRIORITY OF ENFORCEMENT 

Enforcement considerations and actions are directed to violations 

with priority of enforcement determined as follows: 

1. Hi gh priori ty vi 01 ators. Hi gh priori ty vi 01 ators are defi ned as 

all treatment storage or disposal sites who: 

a. Are Significant Noncompliers (as defined below), or 

b. Have one or more Class I violations of Subparts G or H of 

35 Ill. Adm. Code 724 or 725 and 

1) Pose likelihood of exposure to hazardous waste, or 

have caused actual exposure; or 

2) Have realized substantial economic benefit as a result 

of noncompliance; 

or 

3) Are recalcitrant or chronic violators (including 

handlers who are violating schedules in orders or 

decrees ). 
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A Significant Noncomplier is a land disposal facility 

with Class I violations of Subparts F, G or H. A land 

disposal facility includes any facility which had any 

of the following units in operation between November 

19,1980 and the present: 080, S04, T02, ~83, 081, 

503, 079. Included iL~ land disposal facilities are 

facilities '.'Jith any of the above units in operat1on 

between November 19, 1980 and the present which have 

partially or completely closed such units, which have 

had the waste in such units delisted ("temporary 

exclusion") or which should have notified and filed 

Part A application for such units, but did not. Land 

disposal facilities, however, do not include 

protective filers who did not place the units in 

actual operation. 

2. Class I violations. A Class I violation is a violation that 

results in a release or serious threat of release of hazardous 

waste to the environment, or involves the failure to asSure that 

groundwater wi'l be protected, that proper closure and 

post-closure activities will be undertaken, or that hazardous 

wastes will be destined for and deliverd to permitted or interim 

status facilities or involves a significant noncompliance at a 

Class I or Class IV injection well (as defined by Balton memo 

dated March 28, 1986). Examples of Class I violations are 

included in Appendix 11. 
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NOTE: The term "Class I" in the phrase "Class I violations" 

does not have the same meaning as "Class I" in the phrase "Class 

I injection well". 

3. Class II violations. Class II violation is any violation of 

RCRA requirements that does not meet the criteria listed above 

for Class I violations. Example of Class II violators are 

inclv~,d in Appendix 11. 

C. PRE-ENFORCEMENT ACTIVITY 

Field Operations Sectt~~ 

FOS is responsible for inspections of treatment, storage, and 

disposal (TSD) sites, generators and transporters and underground 

injection well s" 

If an inspection reveals a violation of any RCRA or UIC requirement 

the regional FOS Manager refers the violations to the Faciltities 

Compliance Unit (FCU) to prepare and transmit to the site owner/operator 

a Compliance Inquiry letter (CIl) (See Appendix 12). For Class I 

violations the CIl will normally be sent within 23 to 30 days and no 

later than 35 days after the field inspection, unless sampling analysis 

results must necessarily be included with the CIl, but are not available 

during the 35 day time frame. If the site is owned and operated by 

different parties a CIl should be directed to each. Where as a result of 

an inspecton only non-RCRA or non-UIC violations are detected, the 

regional FOS Manager shall use his discretion as to whether a CIl or 

other letter is appropriate under the circumstances, bearing in mind that 

a minor violation at a non-RCRA or non-UIC site may still require a CIl 

if the site has a continual history of minor violations. 
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The CIl specifies the problems at the site, the violations observed, 

references the date on which the inspection occurred and concludes that 

the problems must be rectified or legal action may result. The ell also 

requests a written response within fifteen days. The CIl will be signed 

by the manager of the Facilities Compliance Unit. The CIl is tracked by 

FCU as to whether a response ,,,as recei ved and whether such response is 

adequate or not. The adequacy of the response will be determined by 

FOS. The physical tracking of the CIl is done by FOS on the monthly 

Enforcement Activities Report. (Appendix 13) and by Hazardous Waste 

Regional Coordinator in FCU. Compliance activities are also tracked 

through the submission of Compliance Monitoring and Enforcement logs 

(CMEl's) or their equivalent. (Appendix 2) 

If the response to the CIl is satisfactory that matter will be 

removed from the CMEl report as satisfactorily resolved. If the CIl was 

based on field-observed violations, site inspections will be scheduled in 

order to verify that the remedial action outlined in the satisfactory CIl 

response is adhered to. Even if an adequate response is received to a 

specific CIl, all past violations may be included as alleged violations 

if enforcement activity becomes necessary at a future time. For Class I 

violations, a field inspection to determine tf field observed violations 

have been corrected generally will be conducted 1) within 90 days after 

the date by which the owner or operator committed to correct the 

violation in the response to the CIl. Where a follow-up in~pection 

demonstrates that the reme~ial action has corrected the violations, the 

violator will be informed of the results of the inspection. 
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- If the CIl results in an unsatisfactory response to Class I 

violations or if no response is received by the Agency to Class I 

violations by the designated date, the matter will be discussed at the 

next scheduled monthly Regional Enforcement Meeting. This meeting will 

normally occur 20 to 25 days after the response and no later than 30 

days, unless scheduling difficulties require postponement of the case 

discussion or the Regional Enforcement Meeting. 

Permits Section 

In addition to its other responsibilities with regards to review and 

issuance of state and RCRA permits as delineated previously in this 

document, the Permits Section is responsible for review and approval of 

closure and post closure plans to determine compliance with Subpart G and 

review and approval of financial assurance documents to determine 

compliance with Subpart H for regulated treatment, storage and disposal 

sites. The highest priority in this review process is given to land 

disposal facilities with Class I violations of Subparts G or H. The same 

general procedures, however, are used for other facilities as well. 

If a record review reveals that Subpart G or H documents which have 

been received from a facility are insufficient, a formal CIl will be sent 

to the facility. (Appendix 12) For significant noncompliers the CIl will 

normally be sent with 15 to 20 days and no later than 35 days after the 

record review is completed. Where different facilities within Illinois 

are owned by the same company, a separate CIl will be transmitted for 

each site. The CIl specifies uncorrected violations of Subpart G or H 

documents and concludes with a statement that the problems must be 

rectified or legal action may result. The CIl also requests a written 
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response within fifteen days. The CIl will be signed by the Facilities 

Compliance Unit Manager. The CIl is tracked by the Program Development 

Unit and by Hazardous Waste Regional Coordinators in FeU as to whether a 

response was received and whether the resonse was adequate or not. 

Compliance activities are tracked through the submisson of CMEl's or 

equivalent. (Appendix 2) 

If the response to the CIl is adequate, such will be reported on a 

CMEl or equivalent. If the CIl results in an unsatisfactory response to 

Class I violations or if no response is received by the Agency to Class I 

violations by the designated date, the matter will be escalated as set 

forth under "Enforcement Procedures". 

Compliance Monitoring Section 

In addition to its other responsibilities with regards to issuance of 

special waste hauling permits, collection of fees, and operation of a 

drillrig, as previously described, the Compliance Monitoring Section is 

responsible for regulating the acquisition of data from various handlers 

regarding compliance with Subpart F standards, state groundwater 

monitoring requirements, submission of annual hazardous waste reports, 

and operation of the manifest system. Although the following discussion 

applies to the various funcions of the Compliance Monitoring Secton in 

generally regulating hazardous waste the discussion will focus on 

regulation of Subpart F requirements because of the priority of 

enforcement undel~ this EMS. Within the Compliance Monitoring Section, 

the regulation of Subpart F facilities also falls within the 

responsibility of the Facilities Compliance Unit. The Facilities 

Compliance Unit is responsible for approval of assessment plans submitted 
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under Subpart F and the evaluation of performance data submitted under 

Subpart F r-equirements. The procedures utilized by the facilities 

Compliance Unit in reviewing such documents have been pr~vious1y 

identified in this document. The Facilities Compliance Unit is also 

responsible for reviewing and evaluating performance data submited under 

the state groundwater monitoring program and the underground injection 

control program. Highest priority, however, is given to regulation of 

Subpart F facilities. 

If documents received by the Facilities Compliance Unit demonstrate a 

violation of Subpart F requirements a formal CIl will be sent to the 

facility. (Appendix 12) The CIl will normally be sent within 25 to 30 

days and no later than 35 days. The CIl specifies uncorrected violations 

of Subpart F and concludes with a statement that the problems must be 

rectified or legal action may result. The CIl also requests a written 

response within fifteen days. The CIl will be signed by the Facilities 

Compliance Unit Manager. The CIl is tracked by the Facilities Compliance 

Unit as to whether a response was received and whether the response was 

adequate or not. Compliance activities are tracked through the 

submission of CMEl's or equivalent. If the response to the CIl is 

adequate, such will be reported on a CMEl or equivalent. If the CIl 

results in an unsatisfactory response to Class I violations or if no 

response is received by the Agency to Class I violations by the 

designated date, the matter will be escalated as set forth under 

"Enforcement Procedures". 

In addition, within the Facilities Compliance Unit of the Compliance 

Monitoring Section the Agency employs 3 persons as Hazardous Waste 
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Coordinators to coordinate the use of information with regards to 

non-compliance and enforcement activity at RCRA sites. Each hazardous 

waste regional coordinator will be responsible for touching bases with 

all groups (FOS, Permits, Compliance, Enforcement) to assure that before 

a CIl is sent it contains all violations identified by those groups and 

does not somehow undermine one group's effor'ts. Whenever possible the 

Regions should follow coordinated inspection procedures so that all 

violations (F, G, ISS) identified by regional personnel are contained in 

the paragraphs sent by the field office to FCU for inclusion in the ell. 

The Facilities Compliance Unit will initiate and track up to the 

point of determination by EDG all compliance/enforcement actions for all 

RCRA facilities within Illinois. This activity will include Clls and 

PECls for violations detected as a result of ISS inspections. 

D. ENFORCEMENT PROCEDURES 

Enforcement/FOS Interface 

Each regional staff attorney is required to confer, .in person or by 

conference call, with the regional FOS Manager at least once a month at a 

Regional Enforcement Meeting. At the Regional Enforcement Meeting (REM), 

the parties review the current status of all cases referred to 

Enforcement and review new cases suggested for eniorcement by FOS. At 

this meeting, the parties review the previous month's Enforcement 

Activity Report as a control mechanism so both the FOS regional manager 

and Enforcement regional attorney can review progress in accomplishing 

the goals set the month before. 

The Enforcement Activity Report (Appendix 13) sets forth the tasks to 

be performed for the following month by both the FOS region and staff 
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attorney. The Repot't al so refl ects the resul ts of previ ous goal sand 

dates upon which future tasks are to be completed. Finally, the 

Enforcement Activity Report tracks Compliance Inquiry letters sent out 

for the region during the previous month. 

Whenever there is no response to a CIl with Class I violations within 

the required response period or if the response to the Class I violations 

is found unsatisfactory by FOS, the case shall be reviewed by FOS and the 

Regional Attorney at the next monthly regional enforcement meeting. A 

joint decision will be made at the monthly regional enforcement meeting 

to either schedule additional inspections (which generally are to be 

completed within 90 days), confirm the adequacy of a response, refer the 

matter to FCU for the issuance of a Pre-Enforcement Conference letter 

(Appendix 14) or refer the matter to the Enforcement Decision Group (EDG) 

with a recommendation for enforcement. This decision will be made after 

evaluation of the factors and criteria evaluated by EDG under this EMS in 

determing whether formal enforcement should be initiated. 

In cases where the Division reasonably believes that compliance can 

be achieved more effectively by meeting with the handler before referring 

a case to Enforcement, FOS may prepare a Pre-Enforcement Conference 

letter for transmittal to the handler by FeU. The form of the letter to 

be used appears as Appendix 14. The purpose of such a conference is to 

discuss with and assess the willingness of the handler to commit to a 

program to resolve the identified violations. Staff attorneys and 

regional coordinators mayor may not be present as FOS, in consultation 

with Enforcement and CAS, determines. At such pre-enforcement 
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conferences FOS will discuss with the handler the measures necessary to 

correct the violations and determine if the handler is willing to commit 

to specific measures to correct the violations in a timely manner. If 

FOS determines that slJch a willingness exists, FOS may withhold purusit 

of enforcement actio~ if: 1) the handler sends a letter to the Agency 

within 10 working days setting forth the measures and an expeditions 

schedule for correction of the violations or accepting such in a letter 

from the Agency and 2) the handler completes the measures in a timely 

manner as set forth in the letter. No substantive compliance measure may 

take longer than 6 months to complete. If compliance cannot be achieved 

within a maximum of 6 months, further enforcement should not be 

withheld. Within 3 working days after the pre-enforcement conference FOS 

will prepare a memo for the file detailing the attendees, the compliance 

measures disclJssed, the compliance measures the handler agreed to 

undertake or further i nvesti gate J and whether the hand'l er has offered to 

send a letter setting forth its program. FOS will monitor compliance 

with the measures set forth by the handler. If the handler fails to send 

letter of commitment or acceptance within 10 working days or fails to 

meet scheduled items, the case shall proceed to active enforcement. 

If the matter is to be referred to the EDG, a memorandum and 

supporting documentation is prepared outlining the circumstances of the 

case and is sent to the Regional Attorney over the signature of the 

regional FOS Manager. The enforcement referral package is prepared in 

time to allow EDG review at its next meeting, unless delays in 

transmittal would require postponement until the next meeting. As a 
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minimum, the enforcement referral package will contain a narratiVe of the 

problem, the specific violations cited, the dates the violations were 

observed, a technical evaluation as to how to remedy compliance 

deficiencies, lab analysis results (if available) and cost assessment 

information (if available). The Regional Attorney will review the 

materials, and transmit the referral package if sufficient, to the 

Division Senior Attorney. The Division Senior Attorney will transmit 

salient portions of each referral to each EDG member. 

Compliance Monitoring/Enforcement Interface 

Whenever there is no response to a CIl with a Class I violation 

within the required response period or if the response to the Class I 

violations is considered unsatisfactory by the Compliance Monitoring 

Section, CMS will determine whether to transmit a Pre-Enforcement 

Conference letter (Appendix 14), refer the matter to the Enforcement 

Decision Group (EDG) with a recommendation for enforcement or to further 

investigate the matter. This decision will be made after evaluation of 

the factors and criteria evaluated by EDG under this EMS in determing 

whether formal enforcement should be initiated. 

In cases where the CMS reasonably believes that compliance can be 

achieved more effectively by meeting with the handler before referring a 

case to Enforcement, CMS may prepare a Pre-Enforcement Conference letter 

for transmittal to the handler by FCU. The form of the letter to be used 

appears as Appendix 14. The purpose of such a conference is to discuss 

with and assess the willingness of the handler to commit to a program to 

resolve the identified violations. Staff attorneys and regional 

coordinators mayor may not be present as CMS, in consultation with 
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Enforcement, determines. At such pre-enforcement conferences eMS will 

discuss with the handler the measures necessary to correct the violations 

and determine if the handler is willing to commit to specific measures to 

correct the violations in a timely manner. If eMS determines that such a 

willingness exists, eMS may withhold pursuit of enforcement action if: 1) 

the handl er' sends a 1 etter to the Agency wi thi n lO working days setti ng 

forth the measures and an expeditions schedule for correction of the 

violations or accepting such in a letter from the Agency and 2) the 

handler completes the measures in a timely manner as set forth in the 

letter. No substantive compliance measure may take longer than 6 months 

to complete. If compliance cannot be achieved within a maximum of 6 

months, further enforcement should not be withheld. Within 3 working 

days after the pre-enforcement conference eMS will prepare a memo for the 

file detailing the attendees, the compliance measures discussed, the 

compliance measures the handler agreed to undertake or further 

investigate, and whether the discharger has offered to send a letter 

setting forth its program. eMS will monitor compliance with the measures 

set forth by the handler. If the handler fails to send 1etter of 

corrrnitment or acceptance within 10 working days or fails to meet 

scheduled items, the case shall proceed to active enforcement. 

If the matter is to be referred to the EDG, a memorandum and 

supporting documentation ;s prepared outlining the circumstances of the 

case and is sent to the Division Senior Attorney. The enforcement 

referral package is prepared in time to allow EDG review at its next 

m~eting, unless delays in transmittal would require postponement until 

the next meeting. A~ a minimum, the enforcement referral package will 
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contain a narrative of the problem, the specific violations cited, the 

dates the violations were observed, a technical evaluation as to how to 

remedy compliance deficiencies, lab analysis results (if available) and 

cost assessment information (if available). The Division Senior Attorney 

will transmit salient portions of each referral to each EDG member. 

Interaction with Remedial Project Management Section 

IEPA coordinates enforcement activities at identified CERCLA and 

Section 22.2 sites through the interaction of the Remedial Project 

Management Section (RPMS) with existing programmatic functions. Assigned 

Agency attorneys are generally responsible for assisting RPMS efforts in 

contract administration for fund financed cleanups and in negotiating 

settlement agreements for private party cleanups, Field staff inspectors 

and on-scene coordinators under the direction of Regional Managers are 

respectively responsible for investigations and contract management at 

CERCLA and Section 22.2 sites. In a typical case, a field investigation 

will reveal the existence of hazardous substances at an abandoned site. 

The investigation and enforcement options available will be discussed at 

the next Regional Enforcement Meeting. The Regional Manager and Regional 

Attorney have the option of proceeding directly against responsible 

parties, including the site owner, through the use of CIl and/or PCl or 

may refer the matter to EDG to determine if the matter should be turned 

over to the RPMS or other enforcement action taken. The EDG, upon 

receipt of the referral, will review the information to determine if 

additional investigative work is necessary and to determine if the matter 

should be referred to the RPMS to perform a fund-financed cleanup or to 

initiate the process for an HRS scoring. EDG will also determine whether 

additional 
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enforcement action should be taken immediately or deferred in light of 

the RPMS activity. In some cases immediate enforcement action could be 

counterproductive to correcting an environmental hazard for reasons such 

as access problems or lack of sufficient evidence. 

E. ENFORCEMENT DECISIONS 

The EDG is composed of senior management ~fficials from the Division 

of Land Pollution Control which include the Division Manager, FOS Section 

Manager, Compliance Monitoring Section Manager, Permit Section Manager, 

Remedial Project Management Section Manager and Division Senior 

Attorney. The EDG group meets on a monthly basis and will normally 

consider and evaluate referrals concerning Class 1 violations within 20 

to 25 days and no later than 30 days after the transmittal to EDG, unless 

delays in transmittals require postponement of consideration to a 

subsequent meeting. USEPA Region V, is informed of the results of each 

EDG meeting through Enforcement Conference Calls (ECC) (discussed below) 

and through transmittal of EDG meeting minutes. 

The EDG will make its decision with regards to the enforcement action 

to be taken on a11 enforcement proposals. When a matter is referred to 

the EDG requesting permission to file a formal enforcement action, the 

EOG considers the following factors and criteria: 

1. the suffi ci ency of the evi dence to prosecute successfully; 

2. the forum in which the matter should be prosecuted; and 

3. whether or not all technical aspects of the case have been 

consi del~ed by Asency technical personnel'. 
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As a result of its evaluation. the EDG may decide to: (1) refer the 

- matter back for further investigation; (2) rejef;t or suspend enfOircemerjt 

action; (3) request the issuance of an Enforcement Notice Letter as 

necessary; or (4) request that an enforcement action be prepared and 

referred. Where EDG concludes that additional investigation is 

necessary, that investigation is to occur promptly, but in not more than 

90 days. EOG meeting minutes will note the time frame for completion of 

the additional investigation. Enforcement actions will be coordinated to 

assure consistency with any adopted Facility Management Plan (IIFMpll). 

It is not necessary to issue an ENL as a condition precedent to 

referring all enforcement actions. Referrals to USEPA do not require 

issuance of an ENL, nor does referral to the AGO when the case will be 

filed in state or federal court. EOG may choose issuance of an ENL in 

such circumstances, however', where such action has a good probability of 

bringing the facility into expeditious compliance. It is necessary to 

issue an ENL with language offering a meeting in accordance with Section 

31(d) of th Act if the case will be filed with the BOard and a 

pre-enforcement conference under Section 31(d) was not previously held or 

offered. 

The EDG will assign a high or normal priority to each case. The EOG 

will assign a high priority to cases involving IIhigh priority viQlators" 

as defined under Part IV(B) and other violators which because of the 

significance of the non-compliance, should be addressed more 

expeditiously in the preparation of enforcement referrals. 

The EOG will also designate whether the case should be referred for 

prosecuti on to the Attorney General's Office (AGO), the loclll State's 

Attorney or the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA). If the 
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matter will be referred to the AGO~ EOG will recommend prosecution before 

the Board, state court or federal court. If the matter will be referred 

to USEPA, EDG will recommend issuance of an administrative order or 

referral to the U.S. Department of Justice or other coordination with 

pending administrative action. Although it is not possible to specify 

the specific types or combinations of violations that will usually result 

in a referral to the AGO rather than Region V or vice versa, EOG does 

evaluate various factors in deciding where to refer a case. EDG will 

generally designate the forum to which a referral is to be made by taking 

into account the following considerations: 

a) whether the violations at the facility also include air or water 

violations extending beyond the jurisdiction of RCRA or UIC: 

b) whether the facility was previously prosecuted and, if so, the 

effectiveness of the prosecuting authority ad its knowledge of 

the faci 1 i ty; 

c) whether the complexities Qf the RCRA or UlC violations at 

issuence would result in problems in conVincing a state court or 

the Pollution Control Board as to the existence or the severity 

of the violations; 

d) the allocable resources of the prosecuting authority and its 

intententions with regards to expeditious prosecution; 

e) whether an administrative order will result in successful 

correction of violations; 

f) whether there are pending cases against the violating facility 

and the position of the litigation in such matters; 

g) whether illlTlediate injunctive action 'is necessary; 

h) whether a criminal prosecution ;s being sought. 

- 72 -



v 

If the EDG elects to file an enforcement action, an Enforcement 

Notice Letter (ENL) (See Appendix 15) if necessary, will be sent to the 

site under the signature of the LPC Division Manager. For Class I 

violations the ENL will be sent within 15 days after the EDG meeting. 

The ENL will refer to the previously noticed violations, inform the site 

owner/operator that legal action will be instituted and specify the name 

of the assigned Agency Attorney. Thereafter, the assigned IEPA attorney 

is required to prepare and transmit the referral within 60 days after the 

issuance of the ENL and any meetings required by statute for any Class I 

violations other than high priority violations. Part IV(G) delineates 

the enforcement procedures for high priority violators. 

When a referral is transmitted to the AGO or States Attorney, it 

should contain a narrative of the nature of the case, including a section 

that sets forth any special or unusual factual or legal problems; all 

supporting documentary evidence; a negotiating strategy for obtaining a 

monetary penalty figure, with supporting data, should the case be settled 

without trial; and, a ranking of the priority assigned to the case by 

EDG. A copy of the transmittal to the AGO or SA will be forwarded to 

Region V. 

The Office of the Attorney General, as chief legal officer of the 

State of Illinois, is responsible for repesenting the interests of the 

State of Illinois in the courts of the State, U.S. courts, and the 

Pollution Control Board. As chief legal officer, the AGO decides whether 

or not it will prosecute cases referred to it by the Agency. After 

receipt of the IEPA referral an assistant attorney general will be 

assigned to prepare a complaint for filing with a state circuit court, 

federal distrir.t court or the Illinois Pollution Conrol Board, an 
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administrative agency with quasi-judicia1 authority including the power 

to assess penalties. After the complaint is prepared, it will be 

reviewed by the assigned IEPA attorney for correctness and completeness. 

The Attorney General's office then decides on whir.h cases will be filed 

through use of a casle review cOlllilittee. This cOl\lllittee reviews the 

complaint and supporting sUl1I11aries prepared by the individual assistant 

attorney general from dOGumentation submitted with the IEPA referral. 

The timely filing of cases however, is an historical difficulty which has 

persisted thorugh three AGO administrations. Prospects for improvement 

are not likely to be forthcoming, in part due to the Attorney General's 

position as an elected constitutiona1 officer within state government. 

The AGO has an Environmental Control Division Division which is 

responsible for representing the IEPA, the Illinois Department of 

Conservation, the Illinois Department of Public Health iJrnd the Illinois 

Department of Nuclear Safety. This division employs 22 attorneys (16 in 

Chicago; 6 in Springfield). IEPA currently staffs nine attorneys within 

the Division of Land Pollution Control which gen~rally interface with the 

AGO through discussiOns with individual assistants attorney general 

concerning IEPA-referred cases. When differences ~f opinion between 

staff attorneys occur, management level personnel are involved to achieve 

resolution. 

Once an enforcement case has been referred to the AGO, State's 

Att9rney or USEPA for prosecution, Enforcement Attorneys coordinate the 

litigation on behalf of the Agency. Support by Agency Attorneys may 

include assistance in preparing discovery, producing witnesses and 

documents, and attending settlement negotiation conferences. Agency 
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Attorneys will discuss the status of cases with the appropriate 

prost)cuti ng authori ty to determi ne any reason for' delay in the 

prosecution. 

When a referral is transmitted to USEPA, it should contain the 

following: 

All ISS or UIC inspection reports. (Which should include 

identification of each hazardous waste by its name and hazardous 

waste number, the quantity of each waste generated, stored, 

etc., a description of the process which generates each 

hazardous waste and/or the rationale for determining that a 

waste is hazardous.) 

All Compliance Inquiry Letters, Enforcement Notice Letters, etc. 

The respondent's reply to the above and any subsequent exchange 

of correspondence. 

Minutes, follow-up memos, or correspondence resulting from an 

enforcement conference. 

Laboratory analysis results (if available). 

Manifests (if pertinent). 

Strengths/Weaknesses of legal position» facts or evidence. 

A ranking of the priority assigned to the case by EDG. 

On generally a monthly basis IEPA and Region V will have an 

enforcement conference call (ECC). During the ECC the Agency and Region 

V will discuss the following: 

a) Identification of high priority violators. 

b) High priQrity violators which have been referred to the AGO or 

Region V for which a complaint has not been issued within 60 

days of the date of the IEPA referral; 
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c) Updates on activities with regards to specific sites; 

d) Status of hazardous waste referrals to the AGO; 

e) EDG decisions concerning potential referrals to U.S. EPA 

indicating the site and type of violations. Region V should 

i ndi ca te its capabil i ty to process such referrals; 

f) Status of IEPA referrals to Region V in proceeding to issuance 

of adminstrative orders or referral to the Department of Justice; 

g) Status of negotiations on IEPA referrals to Region V. 

Because of the historical difficulty which has persisted concerning 

the timely filing of IEPA referred cases by the -Illinois Office of 

Attorney General, IEPA will continue to ~losely monitor AGO efforts on 

hazardous waste cases. For IEPA referrals of high priority violators not 

acted upon within 60 days, IEPA will inform Region V through the monthly 

ECC and will initiate discussions at the ECC to determine whether a 

referral would receive expeditious action by Region V and whether 

duplicative enforcement resources would be expended. Referral to Region 

V of such cases will result if consensus at the ECC is achieved as to the 

merit of such action. 

The enforcement, val'iance and permit appeal activity of each Regional 

Attorney is sUi1111ariied in quarterly status reports which are sent to the 

Division Manager, 111 Section Managers, the regional FOS Manager .and 

others. t:nfo.rcement acti vi ti es ar'~ a·l so tracked through the submi ssi on 

of Compliance Monitoring and Enforcement Logs (CMEL's)(Appendix 2) 

utili'zing fr'ee fie'1 codes developed by the IEPA (Appendix 16). 



F. PENAL TI ES 
...... 

The State of Illinois is able to sue in court or before the Pollution 

Control Board to recover civil penalties and in certain instances to seek 

criminal remedies, including fines, for hazardous waste violations. The 

IEPA, however, does not have authority to independently assess fines or 

penalties through use of adminstrative orders against hazardous waste 

handlers. 

This lack of authority on the part of IEPA necessitates using all 

enforcement authority options that are available. In particular' IEPA has 

used and will continue to utilize the enforcement order and penalty 

assessment capabi1;ti~s of Region V against hazardous waste handlers. 

With respect to civil penalties sought in state cases, the State is 

enabled to seek penalties in amounts equal to the prOVisions under RCRA. 

Civil penalties for violations of Section 21 of the Environmental 

Protection Act or any RCRA permit or regulation may be assessed up to 

$25,000 per day of violation. However, with regard to fines for felony 

convictions, Illinois is able to seek penalties significantly higher than 

those imposed by federal RCRA provisions. 

Any person who knowingly disposes of hazardous wastes with conscious 

disregard that he places another person in danger or creates a danger to 

the public health, commits a Class 2 felony and is subject to a fine not 

to exceed $500,000 for each day of the violation. If a person knowingly 

disposes of hazardous waste without lawful justification, he is guilty of 

a Class 3 felony and is subject to a fine not to exceed $250,000 per day 

for each day of the violation. Any person who treats, transports, or 

stores any hazardous waste without a permit or license; treats, 
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transports or stores hazardous waste in violation of the terms and 

condi ti ons of a permi t or 1 i cense; Ot" transports any hazardous waste to a 

facility which does not have a permit or license is guilty of a Class 4 

felony and is subject to a fine not to exceed $100,000 for each day of 

violation. The reckless disposal of hazardous waste. the concealment of 

the crimi nal di sposal of hazardous wast,e! and making fal se statements 

concerning generation, disposal, treatment, storage, or transportation 

are also Class 4 felonies but are subject to fines not to exceed $50,000 

for each day of violation. 

The maximum civil penalty or criminal fines are assessable for each 

instance of vi,olation. If the violations are continuous, they are 

assessable up to the maximum amount for each day of the violation. In 

determining the amount of penalty to be sought in any particular case, 

IEPA takes into consideration the following factors: 

the amount app~riate to address the harm or risk to public health 

or the environment; 

the amount appropriate to remove the economic benefit gained or to be 

gained from delayed compliance; 

the amount appropriate as a penalty for the violator's degree of 

recalcitrance, defiance, or indifference to requirements of the law: 

the amount appropriate to recover unusual or extraordinary 

enforcement costs thrust upon the public; 

the appropriate adjustments to reflect any part of the noncompliance 

attributable to the government itself; 

the appropriate adjustments to reflect any part of the noncompliance 

caused by factors completely Deyol1d the violatorrys control (e.g., 

floods, fi res) ; 
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any extraordinary costs of investigations, inspections, or monitoring 

~urveys which lead to the establishment of violations; and 

. the amount to cover expenses incurred by the state in removing, 

correcting, or terminating any adverse effects upon human health and 

the environment resulting from the violation. 

G. HIGH PRIORITY VIOLATORS 

If an inspection, record review or other information reveals Class I 

violations which may be of a high priority nature one of the following 

procedures shall be utilized. 

Where an inspection or other information demonstrates an emergency 

condition exists creating an immediate danger to health, the Regional FOS 

Manager will immediately contact the Agency's Emergency Response Unit 

(ERU) by telephone. ERU will bring the matter to the attention of the 

Di rector' or Deputy Di rector. If it is consi dered that sea 11 ng of the 

site is necessary, a brief written memorandum will be prepared by the 

Regional Attorney for review by and discussion with the Director or 

Deputy Director. In the event that the Agency determines that an 

emergency condition exists creating an immediate danger to health, the 

Agency is authorized under Section 34 of the Environmental Protection Act 

to seal any equipment or other facility contributing to the emergency 

condition. It is a criminal offense to break any seal affixed by the 

Agency under Section 34. Under existing Agency procedures, only the 

Di rector or Deputy Di rector may authori ze the seal i ng of a si teo " 

Where the Agency determines that the seal provisions of Section 34 do 

not apply, but that immediate injunctive relief or a search warrant is 
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necessary the procedures previously set forth in this EMS need not be met 

prior to initiating a referral to the Attorney General's Office. If a 

Regional Manager believes that immediate injunctive relief or a search 

warrant should be sought as a result of an inspection or attempted 

inspection, he should immediately contact the Regional Attorney or Senior 

Attorney. If concurrence is obtained on the leyel of Division Manager or 

above, the referral will proceed immediately. 

If an inspection, record review or other information reveals a Class 

I violation which may be of a high priority nature as defined under Part 

IV(B)(l)(b), but insufficient to warrant utilization of seal or immediate 

injunction authorities, the Regional or Unit Manager shall discuss the 

matter with the Division Senior Attorney, by telephone or otherwise, 

prior to issuance of the CIl. The purpose of this dicussion will be to 

determine if the violations discovered constitute high priority Class 1 

violations. If the Regional or Unit Manager, the Division Senior 

Attorney and the Division Manager or Deputy Division Manager concur that 

a high priority Class I violation exists then the CIl will combine 

language from Appendix 14 offering the opportunity for a Section 31(d) 

pre-enforcement 

conference, unless extenuating circumstances, such as on-going 

prosecutions or investigations, dictate otherwise. If the ell is 

insufficient to resolve the violation, the matter ~ill be referred to EDG 

for evaluation at its next meeting in accordance with Part IV(E). If EDG 

determines that additional investigation is necessary to assure that a 

violation has in fact been "discovered", that investigation must proceed 

immedi ately to assure campl etion of an aggressive enforcement l~esponse. 
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If EDG determines that enforcement should proceed, a referral to 

appropriate prosecuting authorities will be made within 30 days. 

If an inspection, record review or other information reveals a high 

priority, violation as defined under Part IV(B)(l)(a), the following 

procedures will apply. The Cumpliance Section will transmit a CIl to the 

facility within 30 days after concluding that a high priority violation 

has, in fact, been discovered. The CIl, as set forth in Appendix 19, 

will inform the facility that the high priority violations will be 

referred to the appropriate prosecting authority to seek assessment of a 

penalty. Comtemporaneously, the compliance Section will transmit a copy 

of ·the CIl Bnd the inspection report or record review documents to the 

Division Senior Attorney for evaluation by EDG at its next scheduled 

meeting in accordance with Part IV (E) (Appendix 20). If EDG determines 

that additional investigation is necessary to assure that a violation 

has, in fact, been "discovered", that investigation must proceed 

immediately to assure completion of an aggressive enforcement response. 

If EDG determines that enforcement should proceed, a referral to Region V 

will be made within 30 days using the simplified referral form set forth 

in Appendix 21. 

H. CRIMINAL PROSECUTION 

The Illinois Department of Law Enforcement employs a unit of law 

enforcement officers within the Division of Criminal Investigation which 

includes evidence technicians, that work with IEPA on potential criminal 

prosecutions. Such criminal matters come to IEPA's attention by various 

means, including citizen tips and incidents viewed by IEPA field 

inspectors. The Division of law Enforcement works with the Agency to 



conduct criminal investigations, and in such cases, applicable criminal 

procedures necessary to preserve evidence and establish a clear chain of 

custody are utilized. Arrest authority is available through the Division 

of Criminal Investigation. If it appears that there is enough evidence 

to prosecute a criminal prosecution, such a matter is usually brought by 

the Office of the Illinois Attorney Gene·ral but, on ol:casion, such action 

may be brought by a local State's Attorney or referred to USEPA, 

Region V. Agency attorneys coordinate Agency activities in the pre-triai 

stage to prepare cases and in negotiating pleas to include appropriate 

penalties and compliance measures. 

I. PUBLICATION OF ENFORCEMENT ACTIONS 

When a complaint is filed against a hazardous waste handler by a 

States Attorney or the AGO, the prosecuting office will assume 

responsibility for publication of a press release of that enforcement 

activity. The Agency issues press releases upon the sealing of a site 

under Section 34 or the initiation of a site cleanup with HWF funding. 

IEPA also issues press releases concerning IEPA decisions involving 

closure plans and permit activities at hazardous waste handling sites 

where a significant4PubliC interest exist. 
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